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CHAPTER I 

INTRODUCTION 

The essence of the profession of nursing is helping. 

The implementation of nursing practice involves interaction 

between the nurse and the patient. This interaction is a 

purposeful and therapeutic communicative process. Communi

cation is the skill necessary to operationalize a helping 

relationship. 

Communication is the interchange of messages, through 

an encoding and decoding process. Messages are transmitted 

by encoders as verbal and nonverbal codes and translated by 

decoders into meaning. 

Messages are of two types--approval or disapproval. 

The encoder may send messages of approval, disapproval, or a 

combination thereof via verbal and nonverbal codes. The 

decoder translates these messages into meaning. 

When approval or disapproval messages are sent from 

an encoder, the decoder is able to interpret the meaning of 

these messages with less confusion than when approval and 

disapproval messages are sent from the encoder simultaneously. 

When the "entire" message is either approval or disapproval, 

1 
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the meaning is subject to less incorrect interpretation by 

the decoder. Conflicts in interpretation occur when one part 

of the message is approval and the other disapproval. 

Messages that are sent in direct conflict with other messages 

are called metamessages. 

The bedside manner exhibited by nurses often depicts 

a message-metamessage communication pattern. The intent of 

the nurse is to open communication in the helping relation

ship by sending verbal approval messages to the patient, and 

at the same time, she may consciously or unconsciously close 

conununications by transmitting nonverbal disapproval messages. 

Nonverbal messages have been grouped into different 

conununication codes: bodily contact, appearance, verbal 

tone, facial expression, gestures, posture, orientations, 

and interactional distance. The encoder's presentation of 

these nonverbal communication codes transmits approval or 

disapproval messages which are interpreted through the per

ception of the decoder. 

The nonverbal behaviors of posture, orientation, 

and distance maintained by a nurse during nurse-patient 

interactions communicate approval and disapproval messages 

to patients. The nonverbal messages need identification 

during nurse-patient interactions in order for nurses to 

transmit open and consistent message transmission patterns 

in the helping relationship. 
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Statement of the Problem 

The problem under study was: What messages, if any, 

can be inferred from nurses' posture, orientation, and dis

tance during observed nurse-patient interactions? 

Statement of the Purposes 

The purposes of this study were: 

1. To determine nurses' posture, orientation, and

distance during nurse-patient interactions

through observation

2. To examine through quantification what messages,

if any, can be inferred from nurses' posture,

orientation, and distance during observed nurse

patient interactions

Background and Significance 

Communication is necessary to operationalize a 

helping relationship between the nurse and the patient. Com

munication is the interchange of messages, through an encod

ing and decoding process. Messages, .verbal and nonverbal 

codes, are of two· types--approval and disapproval. Trans

mission of approval messages tends to open communication, and 

transmission of disapproval messages tends to close communi

cation between individuals (Johnson 1977). 
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A means of closing communication is through the trans

mission of metamessages (Johnson 1977). These are messages 

which are sent in direct conflict with other messages. Con

flict occurs because part of the message is approval and the 

other is disapproval (Johnson 1977). Mehrabian (1967, p. 

311) holds the view that:

. • • whenever the information communicated in an
implicit channel (e.g., vocal, proxemic, or kinesic)
contradicts the information communicated in the
explicit verbal channel, the interpretation of the
total message by the addressee is predominately in
terms of the information communicated in the
implicit channel.

The bedside manner exhibited by nurses often depicts 

a message-metamessage communication pattern. The intent of 

the nurse is to open communication in the helping relation

ship by sending verbal approval messages to the patient, and 

at the same time, she may consciously or unconsciously close 

communications by transmitting nonverbal disapproval messages. 

The "bedside manner" of nurses as described by 

Jourard (1971, p. 179) has a peculiar kind of rigid, inauthen

tic interpersonal behavior that he believes, "does more harm 

than good." He refers to this behavior as "character armor" 

that serves "to reduce the probability that patients will 

behave in ways that are likely to threaten the professional 

person" (Jourard 1971, p. 181). This armor serves "to pre

vent a patient from disclosing himself," which prevents 
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patients "from making themselves known to their nurses" 

(Jourard 1971, p. 182). In other words, the behavior of 

the nurse during nurse-patient interactions tends to close 

communication due to the manner in which messages are 

transmitted. 

The nonverbal behaviors of posture, orientation, 

and distance maintained by a nurse during nurse-patient 

interactions communicate approval and disapproval messages 

to patients. These messages inferred from nurses' posture, 

orientation, and distance during nurse-patient interactions 

need systematic identification. Nurses' nonverbal message 

transmission patterns warrant investigation. 

Questions 

The questions posed in this study were: 

1. Can nurses' posture, orientation, and distance

during observed nurse-patient interactions be

determined?

2. Can the messages, if any, inferred from nurses'

posture, orientation, and distance during

observed nurse-patient interactions be examined

through quantification?

The following hypotheses, which were dependent upon 

the outcome of the above questions, were examined: 
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There is no statistically significant difference 
between the number of approval and disapproval 
messages inferred from nurses' posture, orienta
tion, and distance during nurse-patient interactions 

There is no statistically significant difference 
between the number of approval and disapproval 
messages inferred from nurses'posture 

There is no statistically significant difference 
between the number of approval and disapproval 
messages inferred from nurses' orientation 

There is no statistically significant difference 
between the number of approval and disapproval 
messages inferred from nurses' distance 

There is no statistically significant difference 
between the number of approval and disapproval 
messages inferred from Nurse I's posture, orien
tation, and distance 

There is no statistically significant difference 
between the number of approval and disapproval 
messages inferred from Nurse II' s posture, 
orientation, and distance 

There is no statistically significant difference 
between the number of approval and disapproval 
messages inferred from Nurse III's posture, 
orientation, and distance 

There is ·no statistically significant difference 
between the number of approval and disapproval 
messages inferred from Nurse IV's posture, orien
tation, and distance 

There is no statistically significant difference 
between the number of approval and disapproval 
messages inferred from Nurse V's posture, 
orientation, and distance 

H
0

10 There is no statistically significant difference 
between the number of approval and disapproval 
messages inferred from Nurse VI's posture, 
orientation, and distance 
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H
0
11 There is no statistically significant difference 

between the number of approval and disapproval 
messages inferred from Nurse VII's posture, 
orientation, and distance 

H
0
12 There is no statistically significant difference 

between the number of approval and disapproval 
messages inferred from Nurse VIII's posture, 
orientation, and distance 

H013 There is no statistically significant difference 
between the number of approval messages inferred 
and the nurses' ages 

H
0

14 There is no statistically significant difference 
between the nwnber of approval messages inferred 
and the nurses' years work experience 

H015 There is no statistically significant difference
between the number of approval messages inferred 
and the nurses' races 

H
0

16 There is no statistically significant difference
between the approval mes·sages inferred and the 
nurses' positions 

H
0

17 There is no statistically significant difference 
between the approval messages inferred and the 
nurses' trust 

H
018 There is no statistically significant difference 

between the approval messages inferred and the 
presence or lack of presence of other individuals 
in the room 

H
019 There is no statistically significant difference 

between the number of approval messages inferred 
and the nurses' verbal motive assumptions 

H0
20 There is no statistically significant difference 

between the number of approval messages inferred 
and the patients' ages 

H
0

21 There is no statistically significant difference 
between the number of approval messages inferred 
and the patients' races 



8 

H022 There is no statistically significant difference 
between the number of approval messages inferred 
and the patients' sex 

H023 There is no statistically significant difference 
between the approval messages inferred and the 
nurses' attitudes 

H024 There is no statistically significant difference 
between the number of approval messages inferred 
and the number of previous contacts 

Definition of Terms 

The following definitions were defined for the 

purposes of this study: 

Nurse - Any individual eighteen years of age or older r

holding a baccalaureate degree in nursing, regis

tered, currently licensed, and actively practicing 

in the medical-surgical area of health care 

Inference � Reasoning, deduction of meaning 

Nurse-Patient. Interactio·ns - The interchange of messages 

between an encoder and a decoder 

Message - A symbol of meaning 

Approval Message - Symbols of meaning which project a 

positive, accepting, liking, and open attitude 

toward the patient. These messages tend to keep 

communication channels open 

Disapproval Message - Symbols of meaning which project 

a negative, unaccepting, .dis liking, and closed 

-attitude toward the patient. These messages tend
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to close communication channels 

Posture - The position of the nurse's body during 

nurse-patient interactions 

Orientation - The degree to which the nurse's body is 

turned toward the patient's head and face, during 

nurse-patient interactions 

Distance - That amount of space between the nurse 

and the patient during nurse-patient interactions 

(Appendix A) 

Patient - Any ambulatory individual with a medical

surgical problem, not in a critical or serious 

state, eighteen years of age or older, speaking 

and understanding English, with visual and hearing 

capabilities 

Helpee - The individual who is the recipient of help 

(Carkhuff 1973, p. 8; Rogers 1973, p. 12) 

Stressor - Any stimuli (Selye 1950, pp. 12-3; Neuman 

1974, pp. 99-114) 

The following variables may have influenced the 

results, but were not controlled for by design: 
. 

1. The Hawthorne effect

2. Time, money, and one investigator

Limitations 
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3. The Halo effect - the ability of the observer

to make objective observations based on the

criteria

4. The data were collected in one setting;

therefore, the results cannot be generalized

5. The selection of nurses

6. Nurses' gestures,Jacial expressions, verbal tones,

bodily contact, and appearances

7. Nurses' anxiety levels

8. Nurses' status self concept

9. Nurses' empathetic behavior

10. Nurses' perceptions of patients' gestures,

facial expressions, verbal tones, bodily con

tact, appearances, and educational levels

11. Nurses' perceptions of patients' anxiety levels

12. Nurses' perceptions of patients• status

13. Nurses' perceptions of patients' trust of

nurses

14. Nurses' perceptions of patients• attitudes

towards nurses

The following variables may have influenced the 

results and were not controlled for by design, but were 

described: 
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1. The presence of other individuals in the room

in addition to the nurses and the patients

2. The number of previous contacts nurses had

with patients

3. The nurses' attitudes (positive or negative)

toward the patient

4. The nurses' verbal motive assumptions for the

interaction

5 • The nurses ' ages, .sex, races , positions, and

number of years work experience

6. The nurses' trust of patients

7. The patients' ages, sex, races, .and positions

in bed

Delimitations 

The following variables were controlled for by 

1. 

2. 

3. 

4. 

All nurses met the criteria outlined in the 

procedure for data collection under "population" 

All nurse-patient interactions met the criteria 

outlined in the procedure for data collection 

under "tool" 

The observer met the criteria outlined in the 

procedure for data collection under "tool"' 

No family member was included in this study 
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5. Data collection was limited to the first

48 hours after the patient's admission to a

medical-surgical floor between the hours of

7 a.m. to 11 p.m.

· Assumption

A single assumption was made in this study--all 

responses were truthful. 

Summary 

This study was done to determine nurses' posture, 

orientation, and distance, and to examine, through quantifi

cation, the messages inferred during observed nurse-patient 

interactions. Communication is a necessary skill for the 

helping relationship. It is through the nurse's message 

transmission patterns that patient's receptivity to her help 

is achieved. Identification of nurses' nonverbal approval 

and disapproval messages is necessary and warrants investiga

tion. 

In the succeeding chapters, .a review of the li tera

ture ·related to the topic under study is reported. The 

setting,� the research population, and the tool for the study 

have been identified and discussed, and the procedure for 

the collection and treatment of data is explained. The inter

pretation of the findings is presented. A review of the 
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study and the conclusions, implications, and recommendations 

for further study are reported. 



CHAPTER II 

REVIEW OF LITERAT.URE 

The review of literature consists of four subchap

ters: the Conceptual Framework; Communication; the Helping 

Relationship; and Messages of Posture, Orientation, and 

Distance. The first subchapter, the Conceptual Framework, 

presents two nursing theories which provide the background 

for the purpose of cornmunicatio� in the helping relation

ship. The following subchapter, .Communication, presents a 

conceptual framework for the concept of message transmission 

and provides studies which support the importance of communi

cation style in the helping relationship. The third sub

chapter, the Helping Relationship, presents studies which 

provide information about the characteristics of helping 

and the general nature of a communication style between the 

helper and the "helpee. 11 The final subchapter, Messages of 

Posture, Orientation, and Distance, presents studies which 

establish the criteria for the approval or disapproval nature 

of the following three nonverbal behaviors: posture, orien-

• 

tation, and distance. 

14 
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The Conceptual Framework 

Helping the individual to cope within his changing 

environment, both internal and external, is a central concept 

of nursing practice. The ultimate goal of this practice 

is to motivate the individual towards maximum utilization 

of his innate, acquired, and environmental resources in 

order to achieve and maintain his highest le_vel of wellness 

(Dunn 1961, p. 223; Rickleman 1971, p. 402; Burkhard and 

Korniewicz 1977). An alternative view of this goal could 

be that the nurse, through her practice, helps motivate and 

promote growth in the individual. Nakles (1977) provides 

the following conceptual model and framework for 

growth and illness in the individual (Figure 1). 

Every individual is composed of three integral 

parts, as noted in Figure 1: 1) a body--B; 2) a mind--M; 

and 3) feelings--F. Within every individual is a natura1 

upward growth rate. Each individual has three levels of 

consciousness: 1) a subconscious, 2) a midconscious, and 

3) a higher conscious. It is through the individual's

utilization of his consciousness that growth is achieved. 

Midconscious is the individual's conscious awareness of 11 I."

It is at this conscious thought level the individual, usually 

with little awareness, .operates his everyday existence on. When 

the individual begins to examine the knowledge contained in 



Natural 

Growth Rate 
.·•··· ... . 
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Midconscious 

Figure 1. Conceptual Model for Growth and 
Illness in the Individual* 

*Redrawn from Nakles 1977

Highest Consciousness 

Higher Conscious 
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his subconscious, he begins to grow and obtain higher con

sciousness. Maximum growth yields the highest level of 

consciousness which can be called "self-actualization." 

Illness provides a block to this natural growth rate 

(Nakles 1977). 

Illness gives the individual a "time out of life" 

for "reflection of his condition." This is a time when the 

individual can examine his growth as a person (Nakles 1977). 

Nakles(l977) purports that the individual and health care 

professionals must make creative use of illness. Reflection 

during illness can bring greater growth to the individual 

if he accepts responsibility for his illness and for the 

actions needed to recover (Nakles 1977). 

Nakles (1977) believes man travels in a growth helix 

and when a block or illness occurs, that this is a time of 

crisis (Figure 2). Through reflection, the individual 

can accept or reject responsibility for his illness. She 

distinguishes responsibility from blame, in that responsi

bility is a personal acceptance of a problem, not previously 

known, and blame is the lack of recognition of a previously 

known problem. If an individual rejects his responsibility 

for his illness and has no value for personal growth and 

change, then he will continue to travel in a circle. In 

other words, he will not grow and will live with the same 

set of coping behaviors during illness. If the individual
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Amount of 

Growth 

Natural Upward
Growth Helix

Cris is 

Responsibility
!Accept/Reject)

·Figure 2. Conceptual Model for Growth 
Through the Creative Use of 
Illness* 

*Redrawn from Nakles 1977

Value 
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accepts responsibility for his illness and has value for per

sonal growth and change, then the amount of growth can be 

measured between the helical rings as it spirals upward. The 

individual will change his set of coping behaviors during ill

ness. Health care professionals have a responsibility for 

helping individuals accept personal responsibility during ill

ness (Nakles 1977). This help may motivate and promote growth 

in the individual. 

Nursing practice is a social process which involves 

interaction between the nurse and the patient--the individual 

who is the recipient of her care (Rickleman 1971, p. 398). 

In order to operationalize nursing practice, communication 

must be facilitated between the nurse and the patient 

(Burkhard and Korniewicz 1977). It is through communication 

in a helping relationship that the nurse may accomplish the 

ultimate goal of her practice. 

Neuman's (1974, p. 100) model can provide a concep

tual framework for communication in the helping relationship 

betweeri the nurse and the patient (Figure 3). 

Basically, her model demonstrates that each indi

vidual is an energy resource in a dynamic state of equili-

brium. When illness, a "stressor, 11 breaks the flexible and 

normal ltnes of defense, the energy resource of the patient 

is thrown into a state of disequilibrium. The nurse, through 

her intervention, applies and prevents 11 stressors 11 which allow 

the patient's energy resource to stabilize (Neuman 1974, p. 101). 
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Communication in the 
_.Patient 

Helping Relationship 

'Figure 3. Conceptual Model for Communication 
in the Helping Relationship* 

*Adapted from Neuman (1974, p. 100)
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The lines of defense represent the patient's 

coping behaviors. In order for the nurse to be effective 

in her intervention, she must motivate and promote growth. 

According to Neurnan's model, this means to help stabilize 

the patient's energy resources and develop new lines of 

defense. According to Nakle's model, the patient must 

be receptive to the nurse's help. This receptivity may be 

achieved through the nurse's communication style or message 

transmission pattern in the helping relationship. 

Thus, it is the nurse's message transmission pat

tern which creates the helping relationship. It is through 

the helping relationship that the nurse applies her inter

vention, in order to help the patient achieve personal 

growth through his creative use of illness. 

Commun·i·ca tion 

Communication process can be conceptualized as a 

dynamic and constant intermovement in the following model, 

presented by Selvidge (1977, Figure 4). 

The communicators are described by Selvidge (1977) 

as having a bivalent role; that is, a speaker or encoder and 

a listener or decoder. The speaker begins the communicative 

process with ideas. Ideas are vague, nonspecific impulses 

. or feelings. The speaker assigns words which best represent 

the speaker's ideas. Those words are then transmitted as 
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Feedback Ide as 

Words 

Perceptions Messages 

Figure 4. Conceptual Model for the Communication 
Cycle ·aetween Speaker and Listener* 

*Redrawn from Selvidge 1977

\ 
I 



23 

messages to the listener. Messages are all verbal and 

nonverbal observable codes which the speaker utilizes to 

convey his ideas. At times, messages may be transmitted 

unconsciously (Selvidge 1977). 

Messages, according to Johnson (1977), are of two 

types--approval or disapproval. The speaker may send 

messages of approval, disapproval, or a combination thereof 

via verbal and nonverbal codes. The listener receives these 

messages via his sensory receptors: eyes, ears, nose, 

tongue, skin (Hall 1966, p. 41). The listener receives 

messages through his receptors, but does not necessarily 

process all the messages into meaning. The messages that 

are processed by the listener are called perceptions. 

This message processing may, at times, be unconscious. The 

assignment of meaning to perceptions is interpretation. 

Feedback is the observable behavior, usually nonverbal, but 

not necessarily, that the listener consciously or unconscious

ly displays. Feedback transmits messages which provides 

validation to the speaker about what the listener perceived 

to be communicated (Selvidge 1977). 

For communication to be effective, the communication 

between the speaker and listener must have balance. Balance 

is achieved through the amount of exchange and the e.qualiza

tion of power. The amount of exchange does not necessarily 

imply that the quantity of observable message transmission 
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or feedback must be equal for both communicators. The amount 

of exchange may be balanced through both quantity and quali

ty (Selvidge 1977). Power, as defined by Selvidge (1977), 

is controlling what happens or the giving and withholding of 

resources. Power in the communication process may be control 

of others or control of self. Equalization of power may be 

achieved through both quantity and quality control of self 

and control of others (Selvidge 1977). 

If there is a power imbalance in the communicators' 

relationship, then the individual in the lesser power posi

tion will give only safe, biased feedback which can be 

termed "expected feedback" (Selvidge 1977). If the communi

cators' relationship cannot be changed, but only minimized 

in terms of power positions, then equalization of power can

not be achieved. It can be conceptualized if the individual 

in the lesser power position increases his amount of exchange, 

then communication will become balanced and effective. In 

turn, the feedback from the individual in the lesser power 

position will be unbiased or unexpected. 

The nurse-patient relationship is a power relation

ship in which the nurse holds the higher power position, 

and the patient holds the lower power position. In order to 

achieve the balance required for effective communication, 

the amount of exchange must be increased by the patient. 

Otherwise, the patient's feedback may be safe and biased. 



25 

This expected feedback may also be viewed as a lack of recep

tivity by the patient towards the nurse's help. This implies 

that the nurse's communication style in the helping relation

ship is inappropriate. Viewed from another perspective, it 

is the communication style of the nurse which is the instru

ment that will increase the amount of exchange for the 

patient, since the power relationship and the hospital environ

mental situation cannot be changed, only minimized (Selvidge 

1977) . 

Communication style can be viewed as integration of 

verbal and nonverbal codes which transmits messages or 

message transmission patterns. Transmission of approval 

messages tends to open communication and transmission of 

disapproval messages tends to close communication between 

individuals (Johnson 1977). 

Gibb (1961, p. 607) writes that it is the "climate" 

in which messages are transmitted which tends to open or 

close communication. He describes a supportive climate, one 

which opens communication, as behaviors of description, 

problem orientation, spontaneity, empathy, equality, and pro

visionalism. Behaviors of evaluation,control, strategy, 

neutrality, superiority, and certainty describe a defensive 

climate. These behaviors evoke emotional reactions of 

defensiveness in the recipient of the communication. Defen

siveness closes communication (Gibb 1961, p. 607). 
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Another means of closing communication is through 

the transmission of metamessages (Johnson 1977). These are 

messages which are sent in direct conflict with other 

messages. Conflict occurs because part of the message is 

approval and the other is disapproval (Johnson 1977). 

Nurses' bedside manner often depicts a message

metamessage communication pattern. The intent of the nurse 

is to open communication by sending verbal approval messages 

to the patient and at the same time may close communications 

by transmitting nonverbal disapproval messages. 

The "bedside manner" of nurses as described by 

Jourard (1971, p. 179) has a peculiar kind of rigid, in

authentic interpersonal behavior that he believes, "does 

more harm than good." He refers to this behavior as 

"character armor" that serves "to reduce the probability that 

patients will behave in ways that are likely to threaten the 

professional person" (Jourard 1971, p. 181). This armor 

serves "to prevent.a patient from disclosing himself" 

which prevents_patients "from making themselves known to 

their nurses"(Jourard 1971, p. 1 82). In other words, the 

behavior of the nurse during nurse-patient interactions 

tends to close communication due to the manner in which 

messages are transmitted. 
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Mehrabian (1967, p. 331) holds the view that: 

. . •  whenever the information communicated in an 
implicit channel (i.e., vocal, proxemic, or kinesic) 
contradicts the information communicated in the 
explicit verbal channel, the interpretation of the 
total message by the addressee is predominately in 
terms of the information communicated in the implicit 
channel. 

He hypothesized that, "the explicit verbal channel is sub

ordinated to the implicit channel" (Mehrabian 1967, p. 331). 

There is evidence "that the non-verbal message 

greatly overpowers the verbal one" (Henley 1973-1974, p. 3). 

It has been estimated that, ."the nonverbal carries 4. 3 times 

the weight of the verbal message" (Argyle, Salter, Nichol

son, Williams, and Burgess 1970, p. 203). Petersbn 

( 19 7 5, p. 20) purports that, ."greater understanding and execu

tion of nonverbal skills is imperative for effective communi-

cation. 11 

The ·observation was made by Hayes (1973, p. 26) 

that "one must be sensitive to the strong relationship 

between the verbal and nonverbal. 11 He also stated that 

nonverbal cues depend on, "judicious interpretation of the 

cue within its verbal and environmental context 11 (Hayes 

1973, p. 26). Knapp (1970, pp. 8-9) points out that, 

. • nonverbal communication cannot be studied in 
isolation from the total communication process. 
Verbal and nonverbal communication should be 
treated as a total and inseparable unit (Knapp 1970, 
pp. 8-9). 
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Nonverbal communication cues are treated separately here in 

this study as a means to obtain greater understanding within 

the total communication process. 

Nonverbal behavior is an expression of an individual's 

inner feelings (Selvidge 1977). 

The body as a whole, as well as its parts, act as 
expressional instruments that communicate to 
others the feelings, wishes, . and aspirations of 
that individual (Peplau 1952, p. 304). 

Peplau (1952, p. 306) continues by citing that, "The nurse's 

gestures in relations with patients show how she feels about 

a particular patient or some aspect of his care." 

Johnson (1977, pp. 307-313) hypothesized that an 

indi v_idual 's behavior changes with their verbal motive 

assumption for the interaction. Selvidge (1977) purports 

that an individual must get in touch with his feelings and 

learn to control self in order to transmit a communication 

style that is appropriate for his goal • . Retracing this to 

Neuman's conceptual model, the nurse must have self

understanding and awareness to keep her energy resource 

stabilized, in order to transmit open and consistent message 

patterns in the helping relationship. 

Rickleman (1971, .P• 403) asks, ."Do nurses fail to 

recognize the correlation· between: what they think and feel to 

what they do and to what they" communicate to patients?" 
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In conclusion, it is apparent that patients' 

receptivity in the nurse-patient relationship or the helping 

relationship may be created through the transmission of 

approval messages from the nurse which tend to open communi

cation. 

The Helpin·g Relationship 

A helping relationship as defined by Rogers (1973, 

p. 2) is

. . . a relationship in which at least one of the
parties has the intent of promoting growth, develop
ment, maturity, improved functioning, improved 
coping with life of the other. 

In a helping relationship one of the participants intends 

that more expression, functional use, and appreciation of 

the latent inner resources of the other individual will 

evolve (Rogers 1973, p. 3). Rogers clearly outlines that 

relationships which are helpful or growth-promoting have 

characteristics that are different from relationships which 

are unhelpful or growth inhibiting. 

These differential characteristics have to do pri
marily with the attitudes of the helping person on 
the one hand and with the perception of the rela
tionship by the 1 helpee 1 on the other (Rogers 1973, 
p. 12) •

He does not provide any conclusive answers as to what a 

helping relationship is, nor how it is formed. 
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According to Halkides (1958), the counselor's degree 

of empathetic understanding of the client, degree of positive 

affective attitude, genuiness (his internal feelings matching 

his words), and the extent with which his response matches 

the client's perception of his affective expression are 

important factors in the helping relationship. 

In another study by Heine (1950), the focus was the 

way in which the person being helped perceived the relation

ship. The individuals under study indicated the following 

elements in a helpful relationship: (1) feeling trust 

in a therapist, ( 2) being unders toad by a therapist, and 

(3) feeling independent in making choices and decisions.

Factors which they perceived as unhelpful elements were a 

therapist's attitudes of lack of interest, .distance or 

remoteness, and being over sympathetic (Heine 1950). 

One element, found by Seeman (1954), in the helping 

relationship is a growing and strong mutual respect and 

liking between the client and the therapist. In a study by 

Dites (1957, p. 320), the delicacy of this relationship was 

indicated. A physiological measure, the psychogalvanic 

reflex (GSR), was utilized to measure the anxious, threatened, 

or alerted reactions of the client. The deviations of this 
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measure were correlated with the judges' ratings of the 

degree of permissiveness and warm acceptance on the thera

pist's part. Whenever the attitudes of the therapist 

changed slightly in the lesser degree of acceptance, the 

number of abrupt GSR deviations increased significantly. 

When the relationship was experienced as less accepting, 

the subject organized against threat, at the physiological 

level (Dites 1957, pp. 295-303). 

For an individual to be helpful, Rogers (1973, 

pp. 13-18) recommends that he must be trustworthy, congruent 

(whatever feeling or attitude that is experienced should be 

matched with an awareness of that attitude), dependable, 

consistent in message transmission, acceptance, express a 

desire for understanding, be non-judgmental or allow inter

nal evaluation, and confirm the one to be helped as a 

living individual with the potenti�l for creative inner 

. development. The process of helping individuals discover 

what the helping encounter is like and how to use it most 

effectively is sometimes called "structuring the relation

ship," according to Combs (1971, pp. 214-215). "Helpers 

accomplish this by the ways they behave" (Combs 1971, 

p. 215).

Carkhuff (1973, pp. 6-8) outlines the act of helping 

in the following way. The helper strives to assist the 

recipient achieve three goals: (1) self-exploration, 
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{2) self-understanding, and {3) constructive action. 

Carkhuff further divides the art of helping into four 

learning tasks for the helper: (1) attending, (2) res

ponding, {3) initiating, and (4) communicating. For the 

purposes of this review, only attending, specifically 

attending physically, will be discussed. It is interesting 

to note that Carkhuff' s outline of this verbal and nonverbal 

behavioral approach to the helping relationship provides a 

communication style or message transmission pattern of 

approval messages. His approach is designed to increase the 

amount of exchange and provide an open, effective, .and 

supportive communicative climate which may motivate and 

promote growth for the "helpee" (Carkhuff 1973, pp. 6-13). 

Attending is the giving of attention to an indi

vidual in need of help {Carkhuff 1973, pp. 13-45). Attend

ing is further divided into the following groups of 

behaviors: attending physically, attending psychologically, 

and listening. 

The helper must attend the "helpee" physically, 

which specifically comprises the following five nonverbal 

behaviors. First, the helper must symbolically nourish the 

"helpee, 11 either by offering food and drink or through 

providing protection in the physical setting. The helper 

must assure the "helpee" that he values him by attending 

him without imposing conditions on his behaviors. This 
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attention may involve physical contact which is the second 

behavior called holding or symbolically holding by Carkhuff 

(1973, p. 15), for example, holding the "helpee's" hand. 

Carkhuff (1973, p. 17) describes the third behavior as 

posturing. He states, 

How we posture ourselves is a critical part of attend
ing physically. Our pos·ture communicates our readiness 
to respond to the helpee's needs. Often, our thoughts 
and feelings reflect our posture. We think of the 
person we are postured to attend to. When we posture 
ourselves for our own comfort and convenience, we tend 
to think of ourselves. When we posture ourselves to 
attend to others, we tend to think of them. 

The fourth behavior is facing fully. This refers to the 

orientation of the helper to the "helpee." Carkhuff (1973, 

p. 18) states, "Whether standing or sitting or, for that

matter, lying down we may turn to the helpee and face him 

squarely. . II Finally, the fifth behavior is moving for-

ward. This refers to the distance between the helper and 

the "helpee. 11 Carkhuff (1973, p. 19) states that, 

. . .  when we are sitting we attend most fully when we 
incline our bodies forward toward the helpee. When 
standing, we attend most fully when we close the 
physical distance by moving closer to the helpee 
(Carkhuff 1973, pp. 13-19). 

The relationship between the nurse and the patient 

can be one of helping, depending upon the nurse's communica

tion style. The messages transmitted through the nurse's 
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posture, orientation, and distance may communicate approval 

and disapproval. 

These messages may open or close communication 

between the nurse and the patient. If communication becomes 

closed, then nursing practice may not be accomplished and 

the ultimate goal may not be achieved. 

Messages of Postura, or�entation, and Distance 

Imbedded within the communicative process is, 

. observable human behavior which may be communi
cated both verbally and nonverbally and, may be 
systematically assessed (Rickleman 1971, p. 399). 

Wiedenbach (1970, p. 1057) writes, "The fact that nursing 

is a goal directed activity presumes that underlying it is 

a theory that guides its practice." The following studies 

have tested hypotheses dealing with the messages inferred 

from posture, orientation, and distance of communicators. 

Posture 

"Posture, even without movement, communicates 

messages" (Hayes 1973, p. 34). In a series of experiments, 

James (1932, pp. 405-437) related posture to the attitudes 

or messages being expressed. The results of his experiments 

Yielded the following postural categories: 1) approach, 

an observant_posture communicated by a forward leaning 
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body, 2) withdrawal, a repulsed, refusing, or negative 

posture communicated by turning away or drawing back, 3) 

expansion, a conceited, proud, disdainful, arrogant posture, 

communicated by a backward leaning or erect trunk, erect head, 

expanded chest, and raised shoulders, and 4) contraction, a 

downcast, dejected, or depressed posture, communicated by a 

bowed head, a forward leaning trunk, a sunken chest, and 

drooping shoulders {James 1932, p. 435). The most signifi

cant i�dications found for each of these categories were the 

head and trunk positions. Specific discriminations within 

each category were, however, indicated by the hand and arm 

positions (James 1932, p. 435). He also found that a 

decoder's response could be influenced by the setting in 

which the posture took place (James 1932, .P• 420). 

The communication significance of affect from 

different head and body cues was investigated by Ekmann 

(1964, p.· 733). He found that head cues communicated more 

information-about pleasantness and unpleasantness than body 

cues. Body cues communicated more information about sleep 

and tension than head cues. It was concluded that head cues 

characteristically communicated the quality of affect, while 

body cues communicated the intensity of affect {Ekmann 1964, 

p. 733). Dittman (1960, p. 480) found that five distinct 

moods of an individual were discriminated by the general 

periodicity and periodic patterns of leg, hand, and head 
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movements. Machotka (1965, pp. 64-65) noted informal rela

tionships between attitudes and postural variables. Judges 

were asked to infer social relationships from drawings of 

groups of people who had assumed various postures. Open

ness of arms indicated warmth, and eye contact indicated 

concern for an addressee (Machotka 1965, pp. 64-65). 

There may be more eye contact with an addressee 

when there is a more positive attitude toward or more pre

ference for the addressee (Exline 1963, p. 17). It was 

found that there was more eye contact when two individuals 

were cooperating versus competing, and there was less eye 

contact when tension was present in the relationship 

(Exline 1963, p. 18). Argyle and Dean (1965, p. 304) demon

strated that decreasing eye contact makes increased proximity 

possible, and that increased proximity decreases eye contact. 

Goffman (1961, p. 42) noted a direct relationship 

between a communicator's degree of postural relaxation and 

the correspondent status of a communicator and his addressee. 

Particip_ants with higher status were more relaxed in meetings 

than participants with lower status. Mehrabian (1968, p. 

297) noted that an expansive arms-akimbo position may

II 

. . . communicate a negative attitude, and a higher status

relative to an addressee." He conducted a series of four 

experiments which examined the attitudes inferred from the 

Posture, orientation, and distance of a communicator. 
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In the first three decoding experiments by Mehrabian 

(1968, p. 298) judges were asked to relate communicative sig

nificance of postural, Qrientation, �nd distance dimensions 

of photographic stimuli. The results of these experiments 

suggested that: 

. . . greater relaxation, a forward lean of the 
trunk towards one's addressee, and a smaller dis
tance to the addressee communicate a more positive 
attitude to the addressee than a backward lean of 
posture and a larger distance (Mehrabian 1968, p. 
307) .

The findings did not relate a"more open posture and more 

direct orientation to more positive attitude inferred by an 

addressee" (Mehrabian 1968, p. 307). 

In the fourth encoding experiment by Mehrabian (1968, 

p. 301) subjects were asked to communicate attitude and status

differences using posture, orientation, and distance while 

investigators recorded their behavior. The experiment 

yielded the following four equations from the factor analysis: 

For males: · 

1. Positive Attitude = 2.90 (eye contact) - 1.35 (arm
position) - 1.34 (distance)

2. Addressee Status = 6.00 (head tilt)+ 3.25 (leg
openness} + 2.50 (eye contact) - 2.45 (arm position)
- 1.16 (leg relaxation) - .89 (hand relaxation) -
.04 (shoulder orientation)
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For females: 

3. Positive Attitude = - 5.89 (arm position) - 1.07
(distance) + .40 (arm openness) 

4. Addressee Status = - 4.64 (hand relaxation) - 3.69
(arm position) - 2.74 (leg relaxation) + 2.13 
(head tilt)+ 2.02 (eye contact)+ 1.43 (arm 
openness) - .01 (shoulder orientation) 

(Mehrabian 1968, .p. 305) 

Equation 1 indicates ''that more eye contact, a rela

tive absence of an arms-akimbo position, and a smaller dis

tance are part of an attempt to communicate a more positive 

attitude when the communicator is male and is standing" 

(Mehrabian 1968, p. 306). The coefficients of equation 1 

denote that "the effects of eye contact are more important 

than those of arm position or distance which have approxi

mately equal effects" (Mehrabian 1968, p. 306). Equation 2 

demonstrates that the head in a level position, more leg 

openness, more eye contact, a relative absence of the arms

akimbo position, less leg relaxation, less hand relaxation, 

and a more direct shoulder orientation occur in communications 

of a standing male with a higher status addressee. Equations 

3 and 4 can be similarly related. It should be noted for 

equations 2 and 4 that the coefficients for shoulder orien

tation are negligible (Mehrabian 1968, p. 306). 

The findings from Mehrabian's (1968, p. 307) encod-

ing experiment suggested "that for male communicators (in 
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order of importance) more eye contact, smaller distance, and 

a relative absence of an arms-akimbo position" communicate a 

positive attitude. For female communicators, 11 a relative 

absence of the arms-akimbo position, smaller distance, and 

more arm openness" communicate a positive attitude. For 

male communicators, 

. . .  head tilt close to horizontal rather than head 
hanging, a relative absence of the crossing of one 
leg or foot in front of the other, more eye con
tact, a relative absence of an arms-akimbo position, 
less leg relaxation,· less hand relaxation, and more 
direct shoulder orientation . . . 

communication cues occur when interacting with a higher status 

addressee. For female communicators, 

. . .  less hand relaxation, a relative absence of an 
arms-akimbo position, less leg relaxation, head 
tilt close to horizontal rather than head hanging, 
more eye contact, greater arm openness, and more 
direct shoulder orientation . • •  

communication cues occur when interacting with higher status 

addressees (Mehrabian 1968, p. 307). 

In summary the following factors communicate a more 

positive communicator attitude: 1) a smaller distance, 

2) more eye contact, 3) "a relaxed rather than tense pas-

ture," 4) a more forward lean of the torso while seated, and 

5) "a relative absence of the arms-akimbo position while

standing." Two factors which related status were: 1) "A 

communicator is more tense in communicating to a high--

compared to a low status addressee," and 2) "for standing 

postures, an arms-akimbo position is more probable when the 
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addressee is of low status than when he is of high status" 

(Mehrabian 1968, p. 298). Arm and leg openness indicated 

more tense posture and were more reflective of relaxation 

indices. The folding of arms or the crossing of one foot in 

front of the other were probably more relaxed postures than 

open "standing at attention" postures (Mehrabian 1968, p. 

307) 

The approval and disapproval nature of the messages 

inferred from the posture of a communicator were examined in 

the literature. The messages inferred from orientation 

will be explored in the following section. 

Orientation 

Review of the literature dealing with the nonverbal 

behavior or orientation revealed few studies. Three experi

ments conducted by Mehrabian (l967, p. 324) dealt with 

orientation. The first was an experimental study in which 

the Immediacy of head and body orientation cues were presen

ted to paired seated subjects, who acted as judges, in a 

verbal communication situation context. Immediacy was defined 

as the degree of intensity and directness of interactions. 

There were two estimates by each subject regarding the exper

imenter's attitude towards herself and the other subject in 

the pair (Mehrabian 1967, p. 325). 
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Mehrabian (1967, p. 326) hypothesized that, 

. relatively more Immediate head orientation 
communicates a relatively greater positive, versus 
negative, communicator attitude to either type of 
addressee. 

Similarly, he hypothesized that, 

. • .  relatively more Immediate body orientation 
communicates a relatively greater positive, versus 
negative, communicator attitude to either type of 
addressee (Mehrabian 1967, p. 326). 

His findings indicated that, 

When the Immediacy of the experimenter's body orien
tation towards the subject is high, the subject 
infers a_ more positive experimenter attitude toward 
herself corresponding to the more Immediate head 
orientation condition. However, when the Immediacy 
of the experimenter's body towards the subject is 
low, the subject does not infer a significantly more 
positive experimenter attitude toward herself corres
ponding to the more Immediate head orientation condi
tion. On the other hand, when the subject makes 
inferences about degree of positive experimenter 
attitude towards another person, her judgments are 
only influenced to a significant degree by the head 
orientation factor. Subjects infer a more positive 
experimenter attitude towards another person corres
ponding to the more Immediate head orientation 
conditions, when the Immediacy of the experimenter's 
body orientation towards the other person is either 
high br low (Mehrabian 1967, p. 330). 

Therefore, Mehrabian's first hypothesis was "partially sup-

ported for inferences relating to experimenter-self inter

actions" and was "fully supported for inferences relating 

to experimenter-other interactions" (Mehrabian 1967, p. 

330). His second hypothesis was not supported. 
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In a second study Mehrabian (1968, p. 26) examined 

the relationship of seated posture, orientation, and dis

tance to attitude. He found that, for female communicators, 

shoulder orientation was "most direct for neutral addressees, 

least direct for intensely disliked addressees, and moder

ately direct for intensely liked addressees" (Mehrabian 1968, 

p. 28) .

Except for the case of extremely disliked addressees,
the male and female data exhibited a similar rela
tionship of attitude to shoulder orientation 
(Mehrabian 1968, p. 29). 

Males indicated a more direct shoulder orientation for 

extremely disliked addressees (Mehrabian 1968, p. 29). 

In a third study Mehrabian ( 19 6 8, p. 29 8) examined 

inferences of attitudes from the posture, orientation, and 

distance of a standing communicator. He hypothesized that a 

more direct orientation of the communicator toward the 

addressee would communicate a more positive attitude. His 

findings 'from this study did not support his hypothesis: 

For male younger-aged encoders direct orientation 
adds a negative increment to inferred attitude, 
whereas male same-aged encoders direct orientation 
adds a positive increment to inferred attitude 
(Mehrabian 1968, p. 301). 

The opposite effects were true for female encoders in the 

two age groups (Mehrabian 1968, p. 301). He also found 

that, "there is a more direct shoulder orientation to a 

high status addressee than to a low status addressee" 
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(Mehrabian 1968, p. 304). Argyle and Dean (1965, pp. 302-304) 

concluded from their investigation that as closeness in

creases the directness of orientation decreases, for a given 

attitude of a communicator toward his addressee. 

The approval and disapproval nature of the messages 

inferred from the orientation of a communicator were examined. 

The messages inferred from distance will be examined in the 

final section. 

Distance 

The spatial experience, which is perhaps the most 

significant for individuals, "includes the distances main

tained in encounters with others 11 (Hall 1966, p. 111) . 

Discomfort may arise between people if they are not 
sensitive to each other's preferred distance for 
interaction (Kleinke 1975, p. 40). 

Man is surrounded by a series of expanding and contracting 

fields which distinguish between one space or distance and 

another (Hall 1966, p. 115). "The specific distance chosen 

depends on the transaction: the relationship of the inter

acting individuals, how they feel, and what they are doing" 

(Hall 1966, p. 128). Four distance zones which comprise 

informal space are explicitly described by Hall (1966, pp. 

116-125): the intimate zone (O - 1.5 feet}, the personal 

zone ( 1. 5 - 4 feet), the social zone ( 4 - 12 feet) , and the 
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public zone (12 feet and beyond). All four zones have near 

and far phases, depending on the transaction. 

Important to the understanding of informal space is 

territoriality. "Territoriality, a basic concept in the study 

of animal behavior," is defined by Hall (1966, p. 7) as, 

"behavior by which an organism characteristically lays claim 

to an area and defends it against members of its own species." 

Lyman and Scott (1967, p. 236) analyzed and separated terri-

toriality into four distinct types: (1) public territory, 

(2) home territory, (3) interactional territory, and (4)

body territory. Body territory includes the space surround

ing the human body and is, "the most inviolate of territories 

belonging to the individual person" (Allekian 1973, p. 236). 

"There are very definite interpersonal distances at which an 

individual is comfortable when interacting with other indi

viduals . . . Stress results when the appropriate distance is 

violated" (Worchel and Teddlie 1976, p. �l). The concept of 

body territory has been further extended to include "an 

invisible bubble" surrounding an individual (Little 1965, 

p. 237). Personal space, as defined by Little (1965, p.

237), is, "the area immediately surrounding the individual 

in which the majority of his interactions with others take 

place." "Personal space may thus be considered as a series 

of fluctuating concentric globes of space, each defining a 

region for certain types of interactions" (Little 1965, p. 

2 38) 



45 

Demonstration of personal space as a reality and 

its function as a body buffer zone in interpersonal inter

actions was accomplished by Horowitz and Duff (1964, p. 651). 

They conducted four experimental projects in which individu

als (schizophrenic and nonschizophrenic) approached objects 

or people until discomfort due to the distance was felt. 

Schizophrenics were found to have a wider body buffer zone 

and preferred to keep farther distances from one another than 

nonschizophrenics. This distance was shorter with inanimate 

non-threatening objects than with persons (Horowitz and 

Duff 1964, p. 655) . 

The galvanic skin response of subjects was measured 

as they were approached by others from different directions 

(McBride, King, and James 1965, p. 153). Frontal approach 

caused the greatest emotional arousal. Side approach 

produced less arousal than frontal approach and more arousal 

than rear approach. The emotional arousal was greater when 

the person approaching was of the opposite sex and when the 

person being approached was touched by a person rather than 

an object (McBride, King, and James 1965, p. 157). 

A study was conducted by Little (1965, p. 239) which 

assessed the effect of the degree of acquaintance between the 

two members of a dyad on their interactional distances in 

different settings. He found that perceived interactional 

distances in a dyad are markedly influenced by the two 
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members' degree of acquaintance. Friends interacted at 

significantly closer distances than acquaintances, and at 

significantly greater distances with strangers. The setting, 

in turn, influenced the interactional distance perceived 

(Little 1965, pp. 244-245). 

In another study by Willis (1966, pp. 221-222), the 

initial standing distance at the initiation of natural inter

action was described. He found that the relationship between 

two individuals was reflected by their use of space. Women 

were approached by both sexes more closely than men. Both 

women and men had closer distances to intimate friends than 

acquaintances, and to peers rather than older persons. 

Strangers began conversations at distances greater than that 

of acquaintances, and parents did not come as close to the 

subjects as did the subjects' friends (Willis 1966, p. 222). 

Individuals may come closer to people they feel com

fortable with and like. Subjects came closer significantly 

when they were asked to approach a coat rack, pretending it 

was a person whom they liked rather than disliked (Mehrabian 

1968, p. 29; Mehrabian 1968, p. 304). Individuals standing 

together closely were seen by observers as liking one another 

more than individuals standing far apart (Mehrabian 1968, p. 

307) •

North Americans demand more personal space for them
selves than do people from most other cultures. South
Americans, for example, feel more comfortable standing
closer together when communicating. Arabs stand even
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closer together, often staring into each other's eyes 
and breathing into each other's faces (Hayes 1973, 
pp. 28-29) • 

The relationship between distance and comfortably 

seated conversation has been explored by Sommer (1962, p. 

111). He found that individuals do not sit alongside one 

another until the conversation distance is too far to sit 

opposite one another. From one to three feet the subjects 

faced one another, and over three and one-half feet they sat 

beside one another (Sommer 1962, ,p. 115). 

Mehrabian's (1969, p. 336) investigation indicated 

a strong relationship between status and space. Individuals 

with more status may tend to control and demand more space, 

while those in lesser status in turn respect the larger ter

ritory of their superiors (Mehrabian 1969, p. 336). Schutz 

(1967, p. 155) remarked that, "one of the simplest ways of 

bringing out feelings about the control situation is to 

experience the different power-relations spacially." Simple 

changes in dominant and subordinate spacial orientations 

bring out definite feelings of discomfort or comfort 

(Schutz 1967, p. 155). 

"The individual whose personal space is violated will 

attempt to rearrange the interaction in order to re-establish 

· his or her space" (Worchel and Teddlie 1976, p. 31). Sommer 

(1969, p. 85) discovered that by changing seating arrange-
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ments, interactions between individuals increased. It was 

noted by Dosey and Meisels (1969, .P• 94) that under conditions 

of stress, personal space would be increased as a means of 

providing protection for the individual. 

An examination of territorial and personal space 

intrusions as an anxiety-inducing factor for the hospitalized 

person was investigated by Allekian (1973, p. 236). She 

found that patients perceived greater stress to invasions of 

territory, the bedside table, .rather than to invasions of 

personal space. 

A study was conducted by Burkhard (1977) which 

investigated patients' perceptions of comfortable and uncom

fortable interactional distances. A reliable tool was 

developed and validated to score patients' perceptions of 

comfort or discomfort to interactional distances during 

interactions. Interobserver reliability for the tool was 

then established in order that the tool be utilized to score 

nurses' interaction distances during nurse-patient inter

actions. The investigator placed the patient in three 

different sitting positions in bed: 0-30°, 31-600, .and 

61-90°. For each sitting position the investigator stood 

at seven different nurse positions around the bed. At each 

nurse position, the investigator asked the patient to respond 

if he felt comfortable or uncomfortable. The results of the 

study indicated that there was a significant difference 
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between patients' perceptions of comfort and discomfort 

during nurse-patient interactions. Patients perceived a 

comfortable interactional distance while in bed in the 

following areas: (a) patients sitting in a 0-60°, perceived 

comfort in their intimate and personal zones when the nurse 

stood between the level of the patients' upper thighs and 

knees, and (b) patients sitting in a 61-90°, perceived com

fort in their intimate zone between the levels of their knees 

and the end of the bed, and in their personal zone only at 

the level of their knees. It was noted that as the patient 

sat up, the spacial orientation of dominance and submission 

was decreased and comfort was perceived at a closer distance. 

The study indicated that patients' personal space can be 

invaded. 

The use of interactional distance is important in 

communicating approval and disapproval messages during nurse

patient interactions. Albert and Dabbs (1970, p. 265) noted 

that tolerance for spacial invasion can be lowered or raised 

by endowing the speaker with negative or positive character

istics. Cognitive awareness of the use of distance may be 

an effective intervention for nurses during the application 

of their practice. 

The posture, .orientation, _and distance maintained by 

a nurse during nurse-patient interactions communicate 
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approval and disapproval messages to patients. These messages 

were examined in the review of literature. 

In summary, the review of literature was presented 

in four subchapters. Two nursing theories provided the 

background for the purpose of communication in the helping 

relationship. A conceptual framework for communication gave 

the structure for the studies which supported the importance 

of communication style in the helping relationship. The 

characteristics of helping and the general nature of communi

cation between the helper and the helpee provided a framework 

for the nurse-patient relationship. Finally, criteria for 

the approval and disapproval nature of the messages from 

nurses' posture, orientation, and distance were examined from 

the literature. 



CHAPTER III 

PROCEDURE FOR COLLECTION AND TREATMENT OF DATA 

Introduction 

According to Lastrucci (1967, p. 106), a descriptive 

study has as its main purpose, "the accurate and systematic 

portrayal of what is." "The aim of descriptive research is 

to uncover new facts about the situation under study" 

(Abdellah and Levine 1965, p. 518). 

"Descriptive studies range widely, too, in their 

methodology" (Abdellah and Levine 1965, p. 518). Many inves

tigators have "employed the questionnaire approach, while 

some have gathered their descriptive facts by the interview 

method or through an observer" (Abdellah and Levine 1965, 

p. 518).

Leedy ( 19 7 4, p. 80 ) noted that, "The descriptive 

survey method deals with a situation that demands the tech

nique of observation as the principle means of collecting 

the data." Al though this method relies upon "observation f_or 

the acquisition of its data, those data must then be organ

ized and presented systematically so that valid and accurate 

conclusions may be drawn from them" (Leedy 1974, p. 80). 
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A descriptive study was done to determine nurses' 

posture, orientation, and distance and to examine, through 

quantification, the messages inferred during nurse-patient 

interactions. Observation using a scoring criteria for the 

nurses' posture, orientation, and distance was the research 

methodology selected. 

Setting 

This study was conducted on eight medical-surgical 

units in a private 499-bed teaching hospital. Six of the 

eight units contained 16 - 24 beds. The remaining two 

units contained 40 beds. The hospital is located in a 

Central Texas city with a population of 35,000. 

The sample of nurses were engaged in primary care. 

Each nurse observed carried a patient load of 4 - 6 patients 

per day. Activities on the floor were in constant motion. 

Physician and medical service rounds were unscheduled and 

other health care services could be found on the units at 

any time. The nurses at this hospital were accustomed to 

continual observation. · The activity and additional personnel 

on the floor usually went unnoticed. 

Population 

The population of this study consisted of those 

nurses who met the following criteria:. 
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1 . Was a nurse by definition as stated in

Chapter I

2. Agreed to participate in the study

3. Was the only nurse observed per shift on

each unit in order to avoid contamination

among the sample

Any changes in the nurse population during the 

data collection was considered the normal course of events. 

All new members were included in the study. 

It was anticipated that ten nurses would be the 

sample selected to participate in the study. Only eight 

nurses met the above stated criteria. 

The tool utilized to collect the data was modified 

by the investigator (Appendix A). The tool was developed 

by Mehrabian (1968, p. 303) to score the standing posture, 

orientation, and distance of a communicator. The tool has 

face and construct validity. Reliability for this tool was 

established using the average product-moment correlation 

from three judges' ratings as follows: ".55,eye contact; 

.99, total distance; .91, head orientation; .89,shoulder 

orientation; .70, up-down head tilt; .97, arm openness; 

.. 95, leg openness; .99 arm position; .66, head relaxation; 
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and .62 leg relaxation" (Mehrabian 1968, p. 303). Eye con

tact, up-down head tilt, .arm openness, .leg openness, arm 

position, $boulder orientation, head orientation, hand relax

ation, and leg relaxation were selected as appropriate to 

apply to the nurse-patient situation_. 

Scoring criteria for torso position, lateral head 

tilt, shoulder position, and verbal motive assumptions were 

developed by the investigator. Reliability was established 

using the average Spearman's Rank Correlation Coefficient 

and the t-test from three judges' ratings as follows: 

r; � .990 and t = 28.07 

The interactional distance scoring criteria were 

developed by the investigator. Reliability was established 

using the average Spearman's Rank Correlation Coefficient 

and the t-test from three judges' ratings as follows: 

rs = .997 and t = 70.49 

Face and content validity was established by a 

panel of experts {a psychiatric nurse and two communication· 

experts) who scored the tool's criteria in terms of approval 

and disapproval messages. Their ratings were returned to 

the investigator after the data collection in order to 

minimize the Halo effect. The ratings were tabulated and 

are described in the following list. Only approval messages 
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are noted, leaving the remainder of the scoring criteria 

deemed as disapproval messages. 

Approval Messages for the y �ctiring:Criteria 

1. Openness of arms

Front portion of body covered by one or both
hands, but not in ways specified under scores
of 0, 1, or 2 

2. Openness of legs

Legs or feet uncrossed

3. Relaxation of hands

Relaxed: fingers are extended but not stiff, 
hands in pockets 

4. Relaxation of legs

Asymmetrical stance of legs with both feet
resting flat on the floor

5. Arm position

No arms in akimbo position

6. Up-down head tilt

Head tilted down such that the line of vision
forms 10 degrees or more with the horizontal

7. Lateral head tilt

Head is erect

8. Torso position

Torso is erect
Torso is erect and leaning to the left or

right side
Torso is leaning forward
Torso is leaning forward and to the left or

right side 



9. Shoulder position

Shoulders are erect

10. Eye contact
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The nurse is looking toward an area such that
her gaze would probably make eye-to-eye contact
with the patient

11. Head orientation

The median plane of the nurse's head is parallel
to the median plane of the patient's head,
facing toward the patient

12. Shoulder orientation

The median plane of the nurse's upper torso is
parallel to the median plane of the patient's
upper torso toward the patient

The median plane of the nurse's upper torso
needs to be turned 1 - 30 degrees toward the
patient's direction to be parallel to the median
plane of the patient's upper torso

13. Distance - approval message is defined by any
combination of the coordinates

a. Distance of nurse from the patient

Intimate: 0 to 1.5 feet, measured as the 
distance perpendicular from the distal 
point of the nurse's body to the 
long axis of the patient's body 

Position of the nurse along the long 
axis of the patient's body 

(Patient's position in bed: 0 - 60° ) 

upper thigh: that transverse segment 
from the patient's upper thigh to 
his knee 

knee: that transverse segment from 
the patient's knee to his ankle 
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(Patient's position in bed: 61 - 90° ) 

knee: that transverse segment from the 
patient's knee to his ankle 

ankle: that transverse segment from 
the patient's ankle to the end of the 
bed 

end of the bed: that saggittal segment 
parallel with the long axis of the 
patient's body beginning with the feet 

Personal: 1.5 to 4 feet, measured the same as 
in score of 0 

Position of the nurse along the long axis of 
the patient's body 

(Patient's position in bed: 0 - 60
°

) 

upper thigh: that transverse segment 
from the patient's upper thigh to his 
knee 

knee: that transverse segment from the 
patient's knee to his ankle 

(Patient's position in bed: 61 - 90
°

) 

end of bed: that saggittal segment 
parallel with the long axis of the 
patient's body beginning with the 
feet 

Their ratings were comparable to the criteria es

tablished in the review of literature. No modifications or 

deletions to the tool were suggested by the panel of experts. 
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Data Collection 

Permission was obtained,before implementation of 

the data collection,from the thesis committee, the Texas 

Woman's University Human Rights Committee, the agency and the 

nurses involved. Each participant in the sample was verbally 

informed about the study and the procedure for the collection 

of data was explained. All questions were answered and 

confidentiality was guaranteed by the investigator. Written 

permission was obtained and evidenced by their signatures on 

Form B (Appendix E). 

The observer met the following criteria before the 

data. were collected: 

1. Was the investigator

2. Wore street clothes

3. Stood at the entry way of the patient's door

to make observations of the nurse

4. Did not engage in the nurse-patient interactions

5. Understood the scoring tool

The observer made observations of each nurse during 

nurse-patient interactions for three consecutive days. Data 

were recorded on the third day to minimize the effects of 

the observer's presence. Data collection continued until 

240 recorded observations were made. All data collection 

forms were coded to insure participant·' s anonymity. 
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The observer collected data on those nurse-patient 

interactions that met the following criteria: 

1. The patient was a patient by definition

2. The patient was physically sitting in one of

three identified patient positions--

o0 - 300, 310 - 600, and 61° - 90°, in bed

3. The patient was neither psychotic nor had

received a narcotic or hypnotic drug within

two hours of the observed interaction

4. The nurse was standing during the interaction

with the patient

The observer recorded the initial interaction in 

which the nurse was not involved in a procedural activity. 

The observer scored the nurse's posture, orientation, and 

distance during the interaction and the intervening variables. 

The time frame for the recorded portion of the observed in

teraction was approximately four seconds. 

At the completion of each participant's observation 

period, the observer asked the nurse to complete a ten-item 

Trust Scale for Nurses (TS-N) that has been developed and 

validated (Wallston, Wallston, and Gore 1973, pp. 232-235). 

The TS-N was adapted and administered by the observer as a 

"survey of nurse-patient beliefs" (Appendix D). The nurses 

were asked to respond by rating each statement on a Likert-
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type seven point scale which ranged from "strongly agree" 

to "strongly disagree. 11 

Treatment of the Data 

The level of significance for this study was arbi

trarily set at oc = .05. After completion of the data collec

tion, the approval and disapproval messages of the dependent 

variables of posture, orientation, and distance were cate

gorized. Then, the dependent variables and the differences 

in the intervening and demographic variables were analyzed 

utilizing chi-square. 

Conclusion 

A descriptive study was done to determine nurses' 

posture, orientation, and distance and to examine, through 

quantification, the messages inferred from nurse-patient 

interactions. Observation using a scoring criteria for the 

nurses' posture, orientation, and distance was the research 

methodology selected. 

Eight nurses from a private 499-bed hospital in a 

Central Texas city were selected from a stated criteria and 

observed for three consecutive days. Data were collected 

using a tool modified by the investigator. Approval and 

disapproval messages of the dependent variables were 

categorized and then analyzed, utilizing the chi-square. 



CHAPTER IV 

ANALY�IS OF DATA 

The purposes of this study were: (1) to determine 

nurses• posture, orientation, and distance through observa

tion, and (2) to examine through quantification the messages 

inferred. The number of approval and disapproval messages 

inferred from the dependent variables and the differences 

in the number of approval messages inferred from the demo

graphic and intervening variables were categorized, then 

analyzed utilizing the chi-square. 

The sample consisted of eight registered nurses 

holding baccalaureate degrees in nursing who were practicing 

in the medical-surgical area. Demographic data obtained 

from the nurses included: ages, years work experience, sex, 

races,· positions, and trust. These data are described in 

Tables 1 and 2. 

The nurses• ages and years work experience by mean 

values are summarized in Table 1. The mean age of the 

nurses was 34.1 years; however, the majority of the nurses 
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were between 18 and 28 years old. The mean number of years 

work experience was 9.25 years, and again, it was noted that 

the majority of the nurses had between one and three years 

work experience. 

Table 1 

Demographic Data of Nurses' Ages and Years 
Work Experience by Mean Values 

Age Range 

18 28 
29 - 45 
46 - 60 

Years Work 
Experience 

0 - 1 
2 - 3 
4 - 10 
11 - 30

N 

6 

1 

1 

8 

N 

3 
3 
1 
1 

X 

23.30 

29.00 
50.00 

34.10 

X 

1.00 
2.00 
4.00 

30.00 

9.25 8 
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Table 2 describes the remaining demographic data 

of nurses' sex, races, positions, and trust. All the parti-

cipants were female. The majority of the participants were 

Caucasian. The majority of the participants were nursing 

care supervisors. One half of the sample were categorized 

as high trust nurses and the other half were categorized 

as low trust nurses. 

Table 2 

Demographic Data of Nurses' Sex, Races, Positions, 
and Trust by Percentage 

N Percentage 

Sex 
Female 8 100.0 

Male Q o.o

Total 8 100.0 

Races 
Caucasian 7 87.5 

Black 0 o.o

Spanish American 1 12.5 

Other Q o.o

Total 8 100.0 

Positions 
Staff nurse 1 12.5 

Nursing care leader 2 25.0 

Nursing care supervisor � 62.5 

Total 8 100.0 

Trust 
High trust 4 so.a 

Low trust .4 so.o
Total 8 100.0 
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Other variables in this study were patients' posi

tions in bed, other individuals in the room, nurses' verbal 

motive assumptions, patients' ages, patients' sex, patients' 

races, nurses' attitudes, and the number of previous contacts. 

These variables were analyzed between the 240 nurse-patient 

interactions and are described in Tables 3 - 10. 

Table 3 summarizes patients' positions in bed by 

percentage of interactions. The percentage of interactions 

was fairly equally distributed between the three specified 

patients' positions in bed. 

Table 3 

Variable of Patients' Positions in Bed 
by Percentage 

Patients' Positions in Bed N Percentage 

0
0 

- 30° 83 34.6 
31° - 60° 69 28.8 
61° goo

� 36.6 
240 100.0 

Described in Table 4 are other individuals in the 

room by percentage of interactions. The majority of the 

interactions between the nurse and the patient took place 

with other individuals in the room. 
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Table 4 

Intervening Variable of Other Individuals in 
the Room by Percentage of Interactions 

Other Individuals 

Other 
None 
Total 

N 

157 

_.!Ll. 
240 

Percentage 

65.4 
34.6 

100.0 

Table 5 shows the breakdown of the nurses• verbal 

motive assumptions by percentage of interactions. Most of 

the interactions had phatic survival or situational experi

mentation as the nurses• motive assumptions. 

Table 5 

Intervening Variable of Nurses' Verbal Motive 
Assumptions by Percentage of Interactions 

Nurses• Verbal Motive Assumptions 

Survival: Phatic 
Defensiveness 

Influence: Leadership 
Manipulation 

Problem Solving 

Situational: 
Experimentation 
Floundering 

Behavioral: Experimentation 
Floundering 

Total 

N Percentage 

88 36.7 
24 10.0 

27 11.3 
12 5.0 

67 28.0 

22 9.0 

0 o.o

_o o.o

240 100.0 
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Displayed in Table 6 are the patients' ages by per

centage of interactions. The greatest percentage of the 

interactions took place with patients whose ages fell between 

47 and 60 years old. This would be consistent with the 

general characteristics of the hospitalized population. 

Table 6 

Intervening Variable of Patients' Ages By 
Percentage of Interactions 

Patients' Ages N Percentage 

18 - 30 years 10 4.0 
31 - 45 years 45 18.8 
46 - 60 years 136 56.7 
More than 60 years ....tl 20.5 
Total 240 100.0 

Described in Table 7 are patients' sex by percen

tage of interactions. The number of interactions that 

occurred between males and females was equally distributed. 

Table 7 

Intervening Variable of Patients' Sex by 
Percentage of Interactions 

Patients' Sex N Percentage 

Male 123 51.3 
Female 117 48.7 
Total 240 100.0 
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Table 8 describes the patients' races by percentage 

of interactions. The majority of the interactions occurred 

with Caucasian patients. This would be consistent with the 

general characteristics of the hospital population. 

Table 8 

Intervening Variable of Patients' Races By 
Percentage of Interactions 

Patients'Races 

Caucasian 
Black 
Spanish American 
Other 

.Total 

N 

225 
12 

3 
_o 

240 

Percentage 

93.8 

5.0 
1.2
o.o

100.0 

Summarized in Table 9 are the nurses' attitudes· 

by percentage of interactions. The majority of the inter

actions took place with a positive nurse attitude. 

Table 9 

Intervening Variable of Nurses' Attitudes by 
Percentage of Interactions 

Nurses' Attitudes 

Positive 
Negative 
Total 

N 

171 

� 
240 

Percentage 

71.3 
28.7

100.0 
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Described in Table 10 are the number of previous 

contacts the nurse had with the patient by percentage of 

interactions. Most of the interactions occurred when the 

nurse had between one to fifteen previous contacts with the 

patient. 

Table 10 

Intervening Variable of the Number of Previous 
Contacts the Nurse Had With the Patient 

by Percentage of Interactions 

Number of Contacts N Percentage 

None 9 3.8 
1 - 5 94 39.2 
6 - 15 102 42.2 
More than 15 ___l_2_ 14.8 
Total 240 100.0 

The majority of interactions occurred when the nurse 

had had 6 - 15 previous interactions with the patient. 

The remainder of the data are summarized by hypo

theses. The analysis of the number of approval and disapproval 

messages inferred from the dependent variables is presented 

first. Next, the analysis of the differences in the number 

of approval messages inferred from the demographic variables, 

followed by the intervening variables is presented. The 

chi-square was utilized for data analysis. 
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Hypotheses 

There is no statistically significant difference 
between the number of approval and disapproval 
messages inferred from nurses' posture, orien
tation, and distance, during nurse-patient 
interactions 

The null hypothesis was rejected at the .05 level of 

significance, indicating that there is a difference between 

the number of approval and disapproval messages inferred. 

Table 11 displays the number of messages inferred from nurses' 

posture, orientation, and distance. 

Table 11 

Number of Messages Inferred from Nurses' Posture, 
Orientation, and Distance 

Posture 
Orientation 
Distance 
Total 

2 
152.980 X = 

df = 2 
cc = .05 

p > .0001

Approval 

1482 
277 

48 
1807 

Disapproval 

918 
203 
192 

1313 

Total 

2400 
480 
240 

3120 
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To determine the variable in which the difference 

occurred, the number of approval and disapproval messages 

inferred from nurses' posture, orientation, and distance 

were examined separately. 

The following section presents the approval and 

disapproval messages inferred from nurses' posture. 

H 2: There is no statistically significant differ-
0 ence between the number of approval and dis

approval messages inferred from nurses• 
posture 

The null hypothesis was rejected at the .05 level 

of significance. Therefore, there is a difference between 

the number of approval and disapproval messages inferred 

from nurses' posture. The number of approval messages 

inferred comprise 61.Spercent of the total number of messages 

inferred from posture. The postural behaviors of openness 

of arms, relaxation of hands, and relaxation of legs repre

sent a majority of disapproval messages, whereas the remain

der of the behaviors represent a majority of approval messages. 

Table 12 describes the number of messages inferred from 

nurses' posture. 
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Table 12 

The Number of Messages Inferred from Nurses' 
Posture 

Posture Approval Disapproval 

Openness of arms 96 144 
Openness of legs 146 94 
Relaxation of hands 32 198 
Relaxation of legs 38 202 
Arm positions 216 34 
Up/down head tilt 205 35 
Lateral head tilt 185 55 
Torso positions 216 24 
Shoulder positions 152 88 
Eye contact 196 44 

Total 1482 918 

x
2

= 751.99 
df = 9 
p > .0001
a: 

= .05 

Total 

240 
240 
240 
240 
240 
240 
240 
240 
240 
240 

2400 

In order to examine more closely the messages in

ferred from nurses' posture, the following Tables 13 - 22 

display the breakdown of the approval and disapproval 

messages for the ten scoring criteria of nurses' posture. 

An asterisk (*) indicates the approval message(s) in the 

scoring criteria. 

Table 13 summarizes the number of approval and 

disapproval messages inferred from nurses' openness of arms. 
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Table 13 

The Number of Approval and Disapproval Messages 
Inferred from Nurses' Openness of Arms 

Score 
N 0 1 2 3* 4 5 Total 

1 2 4 2 7 11 4 30 
2 3 0 19 5 1 30 

3 3 3 3 15 4 2 30 
4 7 4 0 11 7 1 30 
5 0 0 0 18 9 3 30 

2 3 0 12 12 1 30 
7 1 3 1 7 13 5 30 

4 4 _!_ 7 11 -1 _1Q. 

Total 21 24 7 96 72 20 240 

From Table 13, it was noted that approximately one

third of the messages inferred from nurses' openness of arms 

were approval messages. Almost another one-half of the two

thirds disapproval messages inferred, represent postures 

where the nurses' arms were hanging or one or both arms were 

in the arms-akimbo position. This may indicate nurses con

sciously or unconsciously feel a higher status to patients 

or that these arm positions display greater 

tenseness. Another reason may be that nurses protect, with 

their hands, their personal space from patient threats 

(status, anxiety, communication behavior, etc.). 

Table 14 describes the approval and disapproval 

messages inferred from nurses' openness of legs. 

2 

6 

8 



N 

1 
2 
3 

5 
6 

Total 

73 

Table 14 

The Number of Approval and Disapproval Messages 
Inferred from Nurses' Openness of Legs 

Score 
0 1 2* Total 

4 6 20 30 
5 11 14 30 
0 13 17 30 
9 6 15 30 
3 1 26 30 
5 5 20 30 
3 5 22 30 

10 ..J1 __ll 
39 55 146 240 

Over one-half of the messages inferred from nurses' 

openness of legs were approval messages. Nurses may 

assume this stance due to the time factor involved in their 

work. 

Displayed in Table 15 are the number of approval 

and disapproval messages inferred from nurses' relaxation of 

hands. 

4 

7 
8 



N 

1 
2 
3 

7 
8 

Total 

74 

Table 15 

The Number of Approval and Disapproval Messages 
Inferred from Nurses' Relaxation of Hands 

score 
0 1 2* Total 

3 23 4 30 
4 24 2 30 
2 28 0 30 

14 16 0 30 
7 21 2 30 

10 17 3 30 
0 22 8 30 
0 17 13 30 

40 158 32 240 

Upon examining Table 15 it was noted that over one

half of the messages inferred from nurses' relaxation of 

hands were disapproval messages. The nurses assumed moder

ately tense hand positions which may indicate a moderate 

anxiety level due either to the nature of the nurse-patient 

interaction, work time element and responsibility pressure, 

the investigator's presence, or status and self concept 

perception. 

Table 16 summarizes the number of approval and dis

approval messages inferred from nurses' relaxation of legs. 

4 
5 
6 
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Table 16 

The Number of Approval and Disapproval Messages 
Inferred from Nurses' Relaxation of Legs 

sc·ore 
0 1 2 3* Total 

1 5 14 9 2 30 
2 1 11 17 1 30 
3 1 13 12 4 30 

0 8 13 9 30 
5 3 14 9 4 30 

3 11 11 5 30 
7 1 5 17 7 30 
8 _Q 11 1J. _§_ _1Q. 

Total 14 87 101 38 240 

Again, almost three-fourths of the messages inferred 

from nurses' relaxation of legs were disapproval messages. 

These tense leg positions most likely occur for the identi

cal reasons as for nurses' tense hand positions. An addi

tional focus might be that the number of hours nurses stand 

during their work creates fatigue which is observed as leg 

position tenseness or concurrent with the openness of legs 

indicates the results of the time factor in nurses' work. 

Displayed in Table 17 are the number of approval 

and disapproval messages inferred from nurses' arm positions. 

N 

4 

6 



N 

1 
2 

4 

7 
8 

76 

Table 17 

The Number of Approval and Disapproval Messages 
Inferred from Nurses' Arm Positions 

score 
O* 1 2 Total 

25 3 2 30 
29 0 1 30 
28 1 1 30 
24 6 0 30 
27 1 2 30 
26 2 2 30 
29 1 0 30 
28 2 0 30 

Total 216 16 8 240 

Greater than four-fifths of the messages inferred 

from nurses' arm positionswere approval messages. Since 

24 of the messages indicated one or both arms akimbo, and 

in Table 13, 72 of the messages indicated arms hanging or in 

an akimbo position, it was deduced that 48 of the messages 

were from nurses' arms hanging. The relative absence of an 

arms akimbo position may add evidence that nurses do not 

feel a higher status to patients or that they may have a 

lower status self concept or that they perceive their 

patients to be of higher status. The disapproval messages 

from these arm positions probably imply greater tense-

ness. Likewise, even though in Table 17 the absence of the 

arms akimbo position is an approval message, the increased 

3 

5 
6 
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number of disapproval messages from openness of arms in 

Table 13 reveals the insight that nurses' arm positions 

reflect on the whole, tenseness, a disapproval message. 

Table 18 describes the number of approval and 

disapproval messages inferred from nurses' up/down head tilt. 

N 

1 
2 
3 
4 
5 
6 

8 

Total 

Table 18 

The Number of Approval and Disapproval Messages 
Inferred from Nurses' Up/Down Head Tilt 

Score 
O* 1 2 Total 

25 5 0 30 
29 1 0 30 
25 5 0 30 
24 6 0 30 
26 4 0 30 
19 11 0 30 
29 1 0 30 
28 2 0 30 

205 35 0 240 

The data from Table 18 indicate that nurses tilted 

their heads down during the majority of the interactions; 

therefore, approval messages were inferred. This can be 

accounted for due to the delimitation of the required domi

nant-subordinate spacial orientation the standing nurse and 

patient in bed were in. For the nurse to look at the patient, 

she had to tilt her head down at least 10 degrees or more. 

7 
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Summarized in Table 19 are the approval and dis

approval messages inferred from nurses' lateral head tilt. 

Table 19 

The Number of Approval and Disapproval Messages 
Inferred From Nurses' Lateral Head Tilt 

seore 
O* 1 Total 

1 23 7 30 
2 27 3 30 
3 20 10 30 
4 21 9 30 

28 2 30 
23 7 30 
25 5 30 

8 18 12 30 

Total 185 55 240 

The majority of the messages inferred from nurses' 

lateral head tilt were approval messages, implying that nurses 

hold their heads erect while communicating to patients. 

Table 20 displays the number of approval and dis

approval messages inferred from-nurses' torso positions. 

N 

5 
6 
7 
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Table 20 

The Number of Approval and Disapproval Messages 
Inferred from Nurses' Torso Positions 

Score 

N 0* l* 2* 3* 4 5 Total 

1 18 0 8 3 1 0 30 
12 1 11 4 0 2 30 
15 1 4 7 3 0 30 

4 9 7 2 3 7 2 30 
5 23 1 4 0 2 0 30 
6 13 3 7 1 5 1 30 
7 18 2 5 4 0 1 30 
8 _9 � 11 _§. _Q _Q _1Q 

Total 117 17 52 30 18 6 240 

The majority of the messages inferred from nurses' 

torso positions were approval, indicating that nurses did not 

lean backwards away from patients during interactions. 

Almost one-half of the approval messages demonstrated nurses 

leaning forward, a behavior of the helping relationship. 

Table 21 summarizes the approval and disapproval 

messages inferred from nurses' shoulder positions. 

More than one-half of the messages inferred from 

nurses' shoulder positions were approval,demonstrating that 

nurses stand with their shoulders erect during nurse-patient 

interactions. More than one-fourth of the messages inferred 

were disapproval messages which implied that nurses' shoulders 

were, at times, _slumped or drooping, which perhaps indicated 

2 
3 
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a depressed, rejected, negative, or lower status self con

cept. Slumped shoulders also may indicate responsibility 

weight, and fatigue. There were only three disapproval 

messages inferred where the nurses' shoulders were raised 

and erect, indicating a proud or conceited or higher status 

posture. Or in another light, it seems evident that nurses 

do not feel a higher status to patients. 

Table 21 

The Number of Approval and Disapproval Messages 
Inferred from Nurses' Shoulder Positions 

Score 
N O* 1 2 Total 

1 15 1 14 30 
13 0 17 30 

3 21 0 9 30 
4 29 0 1 30 
5 27 2 1 30 

23 0 7 30 
19 0 11 30 

8 5 0 25 30 

Total 152 3 85 240 

Table 22 displays the number of approval and dis

approval messages inferred from nurses' eye contact. More 

than three-fourths of the messages inferred from nurses' eye 

contact were approval messages. This may be a result of 

nurses seeking increased approval from patients, nurses 

increased liking for patients, or supportive behavior in 

the helping relationship. 

2 

6 
7 
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1 

3 
4 
5 
6 
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Table 22 

The Number of Approval and Disapproval Messages 
Inferred from Nurses' Eye Contact 

Score 

0 l* Total 

1 29 30 
4 26 30 
6 24 30 

10 20 30 
5 25 30 

15 15 30 
0 30 30 
3 27 30 

Total 44 196 240 

The following section presents the approval and 

disapproval messages inferred from nurses' orientation . 

H 3: There is no statistically significant difference 
0 between the number of approval messages and 

disapproval messages inferred from nurses' 
orientation 

The null hypothesis was rejected at the .05 level 

of significance. Therefore, there is a difference between 

the number of approval and disapproval messages inferred 

from nurses' orientation. The number of approval messages 

are a majority for head orientations and the number of dis

approval messages are the majority for shoulder orientations. 

2 

7 
8 
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The approval messages comprise 57.8 percent of the total 

messages inferred. 

Table 23 describes the number of messages inferred 

from nurses' orientation 

Table 23 

The Number of Messages Inferred from Nurses' 
Orientation 

Orientation 

11) Head
orientations

12) Shoulder
orientations

Total 

x2 = 101.42 
df = 

> .0001

ex: 
= .05

Approval 

193 

84 

277 

Disapproval 

47 

156 

203 

Total 

240 

240 

480 

In order to examine in more detail the messages inferred 

from nurses' orientation the following Tables 24 and 25 

describe the breakdown of the approval and disapproval 

messages inferred for the two scoring criteria of nurses' 

orientation. 

1 
p 
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Table 24 summarizes the number of approval and 

disapproval messages inferred from nurses' head orientations. 

N 

1 

2 

3 

6 

Table 24 

The Number of Approval and Disapproval Messages 
Inferred from Nurses' Head Orientations 

Score 
0* 1 2 3 4 Total 

28 0 0 0 2 30 

26 2 0 1 1 30 

24 0 1 4 1 30 

18 1 1 7 3 30 

25 3 0 2 0 30 

17 3 1 5 4 30 

30 0 0 0 0 30 

25 0 0 1 4 30 

Total 193 9 3 20 15 · 240

Over three-fourths of the messages inferred from 

nurses' head orientations were approval messages. This would 

be consistent with the results from nurses' eye contact. 

Described in Table 25 are the number of approval 

and disapproval messages inferred from nurses' shoulder 

orientations. 

Less than one�half of the messages inferred from 

nurses' shoulder orientations were approval messages. This 

indicated that nurses did not necessarily orient their 

upper torso with the same medial plane as their head orienta

tion. Almost one-half of the total messages inferred were 

4 
5 

7 
8 
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disapproval messages from nurses' orienting their shoulders 

60 - 90 degrees away from the patient. Twenty disapproval 

messages were inferred from nurses with their backs turned 

communicating to patients. These shoulder orientations 

may be a result of the nurse accommodating other individuals 

in the room. Another variable which may account for the 

results was observed, but not documented, was nurses' silence 

without acknowledging patients while in the room. 

N 

1 

3 

4 
5 

6 
7 

Total 

Table 25 
The Number of Approval and Disapproval 

Messages Inferred from Nurses' Shoulder 
Orientations 

Score 
0* l* 2 3 4 Total 

13 1 6 8 2 30 
7 8 3 10 2 30 
4 1 8 16 1 30 
6 3 5 11 5 30 

10 6 5 8 1 30 
4 7 4 10 5 30 
6 1 5 18 0 30 
6 1 2 17 4 30 

56 28 38 98 20 240 

The following section presents the approval and 

disapproval messages inferred from nurses' distance. 

H 4: There is no statistically significant difference 
0 

between the number of approval and disapproval 
messages from the nurses' distance 

2 

8 
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Table 26 

The Number of Messages Inferred From Nurses' 
Distance 

Approval Disapproval Total 

Distance 48 192 240 

Since the distance measures zones of patients' 

perceived comfort and discomfort, these messages were placed 

on the interactional distance zone chart to determine if 

the disapproval messages occurred due to too close or too 

far a distance. Table 27 presents the interactional dis

tance zone chart and the total number of messages inferred 

from nurses' distance for each comfortable or uncomfortable 

area. From this table, it was clear that there are more 

disapproval messages in Area I for the Intimate and the 

Personal Zone and in Area IV for the Social Zone. 

In order to examine the messages inferred from 

nurses' distance more closely, the following Table 28 des

cribes the breakdown of the number of messages inferred from 

the nurses' distance for each comfortable and uncomfortable 

area . 
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Table 27 

Interactional Distance Zone Chart and the 
Total Number of Messages Inferred from 

Nurses' Distance for Each Comfortable 
or Uncomfortable Area 

Distance of 
Nurse from 
Patient 

Position of 
Nurse Along 
the Long 
Axis of the 
Patient's 
Body 

Patient's Position in Bed 

Intimate 
Zone 

Personal 
Zone 

chin 
auxilla 

thigh 

.ankle 
end of bed 

chin 
auxilla 
wa�· st 
upper thigh
kn_e 
ankle 
end of bed 

AREA I 

AREA II 

I I 
I I * 46 disapprdval messages 
I I 
I I 

· I I 

* 28 
I 

AREA III :I: 14 
I 

approval messages 
I 

AREA I 

AREA II 

AREA III 

I I 

i 53 disapprdval messages 
I · I 
I I 
I I 

I I 
I I * 31 disapproval messages 
I I 

I 
I 
I 
I 

I 

I 

I 
I 
I 
I 

I 

Social 
Zone 

chin 
auxilla 
waist· 
upper thigh· 
knee 

AREA IV :I: 48 
I 
I 

disappr9val messages 
I 

I I 
I I 

ankle 
end of bed 

I 
I 
I 
I 

I 
I 
I 
I 

I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 

[ 

upper 

:t: 20 
I , approval 



Table 28 

Interactional Distance Zone Chart and the Number of Messages Inferred 
from each Nurses' Distance for Each Comfortable and 

Uncomfortable Area 

Distance of Position 
Nurse from of Nurse 
Patient along the 

long axis - Patient's Position in Bed 
of the 0 -30'"'

31-60° 61-90u

patient's 
body 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 

__ , ..... 

chin 
auxilla ( I) 

INTIMATE waist 
ZONE upper 

thigh <n>
knee 
ankle (III) 
end of bed 

------------------------

chin 
auxilla (I) 

PERSONAL waist 
ZONE upper 

thigh (II) 
knee 
ankle (III)
end of bed 

------------------------

chin 
SOCIAL auxilla 

ZONE waist (IV� 
upper 

thigh 
knee 
ankle 

end of bed 

1 
1 

3 1 3 1 2

1 1 1 
? 

1 
3 4 1 
---- ----- --

1 
1 4 1 1 2 1 

1 2 
? 2 1 

3 1 2 1 
--- ----- -

1 
6 1 

1 
2 

1 1 
1 1 

4 
1 

- -

3 6 

1 

2 

- --

--

--

1 4 1 
? 3 

? l 

- -

1 
--

1 
l l , 

1 1 1 1 

1 1 2

---'-- -1o---

1 
3 � 3 1 1 2 4 

1 2 2 1 
1 

1 1 
4 5 1 

- --- ----- ---

l 3 1

1 1 

1 
1 1 

1 

1 

I 9 3 

--

3 2 

l 

1 1 

-

1 

1 

1 2 
- -

1 

1AREA I: 

1 
46 Disapproval 

2 1 3 2 Messages 
Area II: 
28 Approval 
Messages 
Area III: 

1 3 14 Disapproval 
Messages 
Area I: 
53 Disapproval 

2 1 3:Messages
!Area II:

1 3 
20 Approval 

1 1 1 Messages

1 Area III: 

3 1 2 31 Disapproval
Messages 

- ·-
Area IV: 
48 Disapproval 

3 1 1 Messages

1 1 
6 

2 2 1 
2 

00 

...J 

. 
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From this table, it was noted that nurses tend to 

position themselves along the long axis of the patient's 

body at the level of their waist. 

The nurses may have stood closer to patients if 

they did not feel a threat to their personal space due to 

the dominant-submissive spacial orientation. Or, the 

nature of the nurse-patient relationship may be such that a 

closer distance was comfortable. When the comfortable and 

uncomfortable areas of the interactional distance scoring 

chart were identified, patients' personal spaces may have 

been increased due to increased anxiety during data collec

tion. And, finally, the room environment may have dictated 

the spacing due to size, furniture placement, or the 

presence of other individuals in the room. 

The following hypotheses, 5 through 12, are clus

tered for analysis of the number of approval and disapproval 

messages inferred from Nurses I - VIII's posture, orienta

tion, and distance. 

H 5: There is no statistically significant difference 
0 between the number of approval and disapproval 

messages inferred from Nurse I's posture, orien
tation, and distance 

H 6: There is no statistically significant difference 
0 

between the number of approval and disapproval 
messages inferred from Nurse II's posture, orien
tation, and distance 
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H
0

7: There is no statistically significant difference
between the number of approval and disapproval 
messages inferred from Nurse III 1 s posture, orien
tation, and distance 

H 8: There is no statistically significant difference 
0 

between the number of approval and disapproval 
messages inferred from Nurse IV 1 s posture, orien
tation, and distance 

H 9: There is no statistically significant difference 
0 

between the number of approval and disapproval 
messages inferred from Nurse V's posture, orien
tation, and distance 

H 10:There is no statistically significant difference 
0 

between the number of approval and disapproval 
messages inferred from Nurse VI's posture, orien
tation, and distance 

H
0

11:There is no statistically significant difference
between the number of approval and disapproval 
messages inferred from Nurse VII 1 s posture, orien
tation, and distance 

H
0

12:There is no statistically significant difference
between the number of approval and disapproval 
messages inferred from Nurse VIII's posture, 
orientation, and distance 

Table 29 summarizes the data for Hypotheses 5 

through 12. The null hypotheses 5 through 12 were rejected 

at the .05 level of significance. Therefore, there was a 

significant difference between the number of approval and 

disapproval messages inferred from Nurse I through Nurse 

VIII's posture, orientation, and distance. 



Table 29 

The Number of Messages Inferred and Nurse I - VIII's Posture, Orienta-
tion and Distance 

AQQroval Messages Disa22roval Messages 
x

2
Nurse Posture Orientation Distance Posture Orientation Distance Total p;> 

I 179 42 12 121 18 18 390 7.49 .01 

II 188 41 7 112 19 23 390 19.47 .001 

III 181 29 9 119 31 21 390 11.95 .01 

IV 174 27 5 126 33 25 390 20.44 • 001 \0

V 211 41 3 89 19 27 390 44.14 .0001 

VI 170 28 4 130 32 26 390 21.26 .001 

VII 205 37 5 95 23 25 390 39.53 .0001 

VIII 174 32 3 126 28 27 390 25.27 .001 

Total 
Mes-
sages 1482 277 48 918 203 192 3120 

ex: = . 05 

df = 2 

0 
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It was noted from examining the data presented in 

Tables 29 that the nurses' chi-square values fell into three 

distinct groupings. Nurse I and III's chi-square values 

were significant at a p >.01. Nurse II, IV, VI, and VIII's 

chi-square values were significant at a p >.001. Nurse V 

and VII's chi-square values were significant at a p >.0001. 

After examining the three groupings , there were no gross 

differences in the number of approval and disapproval.mes

sages between the groups. 

Hypotheses 13 through 17 are clustered for analysis 

of the differences in the number of approval messages from 

the nurses ' demographic data. 

H 13: 
0 

H 14· 
0 

•

H 15: 
0 

H 16: 
0 

H 17· 
0 

•

There is no statistically significant difference 
between the number of approval messages inferred 
and nurses' ages 

There is no statistically significant difference 
between the number of approval messages inferred 
and nurses ' years work experience 

There is no statistically significant difference 
between the number of approval messages inferred 
and the nurses' races 

There is no statistically significant difference 
between the number of approval messages inferred 
and the nurses' positions 

There is no statistically significant difference 
between the number of approval messages inferred 
and the nurses' trust 



Table 30 

Demographic Variables and the Number of Approval Messages Inferred 
From Nurses Posture, Orientation, and Distance 

AQQroval Messages Total 
x2Demographic Variable Posture Orientation Distance Messages df p 

Nurses' Ages (Years} 
18 - 28 1138 222 39 1399 
29 - 45 170 28 4 202 4 2.127 .7125 
46 - 60 174 _l;J_ ..2 206 
Total messages 1482 277 48 1807 

Nurses' Years 
Work ExQerience (Years l 

0 - 1 379 69 15 463 
2 - 3 759 153 24 936 I\.) 

4 - 10 170 28 4 202 6 4.579 .5988 
11 - 30 174 _rJ_ ..2 206 
Total messages 1482 277 48 1807 

Nurses' Race§ 
Caucasian 1271 236 45 1552 
Spanish American --2.ll _ti _3 255 2 2.711 .2578 
Total messages 1482 277 48 1807 

Nurses' Positions 
Staff Nurse 362 72 3 438 
Nursing care leader 205 37 12 254 4 1.274 .8657 
Nursing care supervisor 915 167 _n 1115 
Total messages 1482 277 48 1807 

Nurses' Trust 
High trust 741 137 20 898 
Low trust 741 140 28 909 2 .977 .6135 

Total messages 1482 277 48 1807 
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Described in Table 30 are the data for Hypotheses 

13 through 17. The null hypotheses 13 through 17 were not 

rejected at the .05 level of significance. Therefore, the 

number of approval messages inferred were independent of 

the nurses' demographic variables. 

Hypotheses 18 through 24 are clustered for analysis 

of the differences in the number of approval messages 

inferred from the intervening variables. 

H 18: 
0 

H 19: 
0 

H 20: 
0 

H 21: 
0 

H 22: 
0 

H 23: 
0 

H 24· 
0 

•

There is no statistically significant difference 
between the number of approval messages 
inferred and the presence of or lack of presence 
of other individuals in the room 

There is no statistically significant difference 
between the number of approval messages 
inferred and the nurses' verbal motive assumptions 

There is no statistically significant difference 
between the number of approval messages 
inferred and the patients' ages 

There is no statistically significant difference 
between the number of approval messages 
inferred and the patients' sex 

There is no statistically significant difference 
between the number of approval messages 
inferred and the patients' races 

There is no statistically significant difference 
between the number of approval messages 
inferred and the nurses' attitudes 

There is no· statistically significant difference 
between the number of approval messages 
inferred and the number of previous nurse
patient contacts 



Table 31 

Intervening Variables and the Number of Approval Messages Inferred From 
Nurses' Posture, Orientation, and Distance 

Intervening Variable 

Other Individuals in 
the Room 

Other 
None 
Total Messages 

Nurses' Verbal 
Motive Assumptions 

Phatic 
Defensiveness 
Leadership 
Manipulation 
Experimentation 
Floundering 
Total Messages 

Patients' Ages(Years) 
18 - 30 
31 - 45 
46 - 60 
More than 60 
Total Messages 

Patients' Sex 
Male 
Female 
Total Messages 

Patients' Races 
Caucasian 
Black 

Spanish American 
Total Messages 

Approval Messages 
Posture Orientation Distance 

968 
514 

li8.2 

539 
143 
169 

74 
433 
124 

ll.8..2 

64 
258 
841 
319 

ll.8..2 

770 
712 

ll.a2 

1391 
75 

__li 
1482 

177 
100 
2Il 

99 
18 
35 
16 
81 

� 
2Il.. 

8 
59 

158 
� 
2Il. 

138 
139 
2Il 

259 
15 

_3 
277 

31 
17 
48 

2 

1 

9 

2 

8 

� 
A.a 

0 
11 
27 
10 
� 

25 
23 
�8 

48 
0 

_Q 
48 

Total 
Messages 

1176 
631 

1807 

658 
162 
213 

92 
522 
160 

1.8..Q.1 

72 
328 

1026 
381 

1.8..Q.1 

933 
874 

18Q7 

1698 
90 

_ll 
1807 

df 

2 

10 

6 

2 

4 

x2
p 

32.217 .0001 

14.033 .1715 

6.521 .3674 

.434 .8051 

3.293 .51 

� 
� 



Table 31 (continued) 

Intervening Variables and the Number of Approval Messages Inferred From 
Nurses' Posture, Orientation, and Distance 

A22roval Messages Total 
x2Intervening Variable Posture Orientation Distance Messages df p 

Nurses' Attitudes 
Positive 1082 210 38 1330 
Negative 400 _fil. 10 477 2 1.869 .3927 
Total Messages 1482 277 48 1807 

Previous Contacts 
(Number) 
None 63 12 0 75 
1 - 5 587 109 21 717 
6 - 15 638 121 22 781 6 6.312 .3564 
More than 15 194 � -2 234 
Total Messages 1482 277 48 1807 

a: = .05 

"° 

u, 
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The null hypotheses 18 through 24, except hypothe

sis 19, were not rejected at the .05 level of significance. 

Hypothesis 19 was rejected at the .05 level of significance; 

therefore, there was a difference in the number of approval 

messages inferred when other individuals are present in the 

room besides the nurse and the patient. Nurses tend to 

increase their number of approval messages when other indi

viduals are in the room, probably due to group accommodation 

which would cause nurses to stand farther away from the 

patient. 

Summary 

In conclusion, nurses' posture, orientation, and 

distance were determined through observation and the messages 

inferred were examined through quantification. The messages 

inferred were categorized, then analyzed, utilizing the 

chi-square. 

The results from the examination of the data indi

cated that there was a difference between the number of 

approval and disapproval messages inferred from nurses' 

posture, orientation, and distance. However, there was 

evidence that there were other variables not measured in 

this study which may have influenced the results and indi

cate further investigation. 



CHAPTER V 

SUMMARY, CONCLUSIONS, IMPLICATIONS, AND 
RECOMMENDATIONS 

Summary 

This investigation was a descriptive study of the 

following problem: What messages, if any, can be inferred 

from nurses' posture, orientation, and distance during nurse

patient interactions? The purposes of this study were: 

1) to determine nurses' posture,orientation, and distance

through observation, and (2) to examine through quantifica

tion, the messages inferred. 

The study was conducted on eight medical-surgical 

units in a private 499-bed hospital located in a Central 

Texas city with a population of 35,000. Eight registered 

nurses, holding a baccalaureate degree in nursing, working 

in the medical-surgical area were the sample. Each partici

pant in the sample was engaged in primary care and carried a 

patient load of four to six patients per day. 

The tool utilized, 11A Scoring Criteria for Nurses' 

Posture, Orientation, and Distance During Nurse-Patient 

Interactions," was modified by the investigator. Content 

97 
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validity was established by an expert panel who scored the 

tool in terms of approval and disapproval messages. Their 

scores and the criteria established in the literature were 

comparable. 

Each nurse in the sample was observed for three 

consecutive days. Data were collected on the third day to 

minimize the effects of the investigator's presence. Data 

collection continued until 240 recorded observations were 

made. At the completion of each nurse's observation period, 

a survey which assessed their trust of patients was com

pleted by the participant. All data collection forms were 

coded to insure participants' anonymity. 

The number of approval and disapproval messages 

inferred from observation of the nurses' posture, orientation, 

and distance were categorized, then analyzed, utilizing the 

chi-square. The results from the examination of the data 

indicated that there was a difference between the number of 

approval and disapproval messages inferred from nurses' 

posture, orientation, and distance. However, there was 

evidence that there were other variables not measured in this 

study which may have influenced the results. 

Conclusions 

The following conclusions were drawn from this study: 
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1. Nurses' posture, orientation, �nd distance can be

determined through observation

2. The messages inferred from nurses' posture, .

orientation, and distance can be examined through

quantification

3. There was a significant difference between the

number of approval and disapproval messages

inferred from nurses' posture, orientation,

and distance. However, there was evidence of

other variables not measured in this study which

may have influenced the results

4. There was no significant difference between the

number of approval messages inferred and nurses•

demographic variables (ages, years work experi

ence, races, positions, and trust)

5. There was no significant difference between the

number of approval messages inferred and the

intervening variables {nurses• verbal motive

assumptions, patients' ages, patients' sex,

patients• races, nurses' attitudes, and the

previous number of contacts)

6. There was a significant difference between the

number of approval messages inferred and the

presence of other individuals in the room

besides the nurse and the patient
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7. The deduction can be made that nurses transmit

inconsistent messages to patients during nurse

patient interactions

8. The conclusions derived cannot be generalized

to populations other than the nurse sample in

this study

Implications 

As a result of this study several implications for 

nursing are suggested: 

1. It is apparent that nurses do not base their

practice on theory; otherwise, their nonverbal

message transmission patterns would be consis

tent and would be reflective of the behaviors

necessary for the helping relationship

2. Nurses do not identify the importance of their

communication skills in accomplishing nursing

practice. Communication skills are not being

consciously utilized within the nursing process

in the application of and prevention of posi

tive and negative stressors

3. Nurses do not examine their behavioral patterns

or variables that influence their behavior

which communicate messages to patients. Silence, 

status self concept, personal space needs, 

energy level, and work time and responsibility 
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factors have impact on nurses' communication 

behaviors. Patients•and other health profes

sionals' behavioral patterns are also variables 

4. Inservice education and nursing schools do

not place enough emphasis on the art and science

of communication. The mastery of verbal and

nonverbal message transmission skills are not

requirements

5. The image of the profession of nursing and the

ability to impact change in the environment

would be markedly improved, at this time, if

nurses' communication skills and behaviors were

perfected

Recommendations 

The recommendations resulting from this study are: 

1. That the study should be replicated using a

larger sample obtained from various populations

2. That similar studies be implemented comparing,

in a variety of interactions, the messages

inferred from the posture, 9rientation, and

distance of various health professionals

3. That a study be implemented in which not only

the messages inferred from nurses' posture,
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orientation, and distance be examined, but also 

the patients' response$ 

4. That a study be implemented which examines

the variables of silence, .status self concept,

personal space needs, �nergy level, and work

time and responsibility factors and the messages

inferred from nurses' posture, orientation, and

distance

5. That other studies be implemented which examine

the messages inferred from other nonverbal

behaviors during interactions in the helping

relationship

6. That nurses begin to examine the literature and

base their practice on theory, in order to

develop consistent message transmission patterns

necessary for the helping relationship

7. That inservice education and nursing schools 1 

begin placing greater emphasis on communication

in their curricula in order for nurses to

learn and master verbal and nonverbal message

transmission skills

8. That the tool used in this study be utilized

as a guide to help nurses identify the messages

inferred from posture, orientation, and distance

during nurse-patient interactions
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APPENDIX A SCORING CRITERIA FOR THE NURSES' POSTURE, 
ORIENTATION, AND DISTANCE DURING NURSE
PATIENT INTERACTIONS 

1. Openness of arms

0: Arms crossed 
1: Hands or arms touching in front and at or above 

waistline 
2: Hands or arms touching in front and below waistline 
3: Front portion of body covered by one or both hands, 

but not in ways specified under scores of 0, 1, or 2 
4: Arms hanging or one or both arms akimbo 
5: Hands touching in back, hands in back pockets, or 

hands in side pockets 

2. Openness of legs

0: One leg crossed in front of the other 
1: Only foot portion of one leg crossed in front of the 

other 
2: Legs or feet uncrossed 

3. Relaxation of hands

0: Very tense: hands are tightly clasped or fists are 
tightly clenched or hands are in motion, for example, 
fingers drumming, or hands are clasping anything 
tightly 

1: Moderately tense: hands are loosely clasped or 
are in loose fists, or are clasping any object or part 
of the body loosely 

2: Relaxed: fingers are extended but not stiff, hands 
in pockets 

4� Relaxation of legs 

0: Symmetrical stance of legs with insteps touching 
1: Symmetrical stance of legs with insteps not touching 
2: Asymmetrical stance of legs with one or both feet 

partially lifted off the floor 
3: Asymmetrical stance of legs with both feet resting 

flat on the floor 

5. Arm position

0: No arms in akimbo position 
1: One arm in akimbo position 
2: Both arms in akimbo position 
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APPENDIX A SCORING CRITERIA FOR THE NURSES' POSTURE 
ORIENTATION, AND DISTANCE DURING NURSE
PATIENT INTERACTIONS 

6. Up-down head tilt

0: Head tilted down such that the line of vision forms 
10 degrees or more with the horizontal 

1: Line of vision horizontal 
2: Line of vision pointing 10 degrees or more above 

horizontal 

7. Lateral head tilt

0: Head is erect 
1: Head tilted 10 or more degrees to the right or left 

8. Torso position

9: 

0: Torso is erect 
1: Torso is erect and leaning to 

side 
2: Torso is leaning forward 

3: Torso is leaning forward 

side 
4: Torso is leaning backward 
5: Torso is leaning backward 

side 

Shoulder position 

0: Shoulders are erect 

and 

and 

the left or right 

to the left or right 

to the left or right 

1: Shoulders are raised and erect, causing the chest 
to be expanded 

2: Shoulders are drooping forward, may cause the 
chest to be sunken . 

· 10. Eye contact 

0: The nurse is looking toward an area such that her 
gaze would probably not make eye-to-eye contact with 

the patient 
1: The nurse is looking toward an area such that her 

gaze would probably make eye-to-eye contact with the 
patient 
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APPENDIX A SCORING CRITERIA FOR THE NURSES' POSTURE, 

ORIENTATION, AND DISTANCE DURING NURSE

PATIENT INTERACTIONS 

11. Head orientation
0: The median plane of the nurse's head is parallel 

to the median plane of the patient's head, facing 
toward the patient's direction 

1: The median plane of the nurse's head needs to be 
turned 1 - 30 degrees toward the patient's 
direction to be parallel to the median plane of 
the patient's head 

2: The median plane of the nurse's head needs to be 
turned 31 - 60 degrees toward the patient's 
direction to be parallel to the median plane of 
the patient's head 

3: The median plane of the nurse's head needs to be 
turned 61 - 90 degrees toward the patient's 
direction to be parallel to the median plane of 
the patient's head 

4: The median plane of the nurses' head needs to be 
turned more than 90 degrees toward the patient's 
direction to be parallel to the median plane of 
the patient's head 

12. Shoulder orientation

0: The median plane of the nurse's upper torso is 
parallel to the median plane of the patient's 
upper torso toward the patient's direction 

1: The median plane of the nurse's upper torso needs 
to be turned 1 - 30 degrees toward the patient's 
direction to be parallel to the median plane of 
the patient's upper torso 

2: The median plane of the nurse's upper torso needs 
to be turned 31 - 60 degrees toward the patient's 
direction to be parallel to the median plane of 
the patient's upper torso 

3: The median plane of the nurse's upper torso needs 

to be turned 61 - 90 degrees toward the patient's 
direction to be parallel to the median plane of 
the patient's upper torso 

4: The median plane of the nurse's upper torso needs 
to be turned more than 90 degrees toward the 
patient's direction to be parallel to the median 
plane of the patient's upper torso 
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SCORING CRITERIA FOR THE NURSES' POSTURE, 
ORIENTATION, AND DISTANCE DURING NURSE
PATIENT INTERACTIONS 

a. Distance of nurse from the patient

0: Intimate: 0 to 1.5 feet, measured as the 
distance perpendicular from the distal point 
of the nurse's body to the long axis of the 
patient's body 

1: Personal: 1.5 to 4 feet, measured the same 
as in score of 0 

2: Social: 4 to 12 feet, measured the same as 
in score of 0 

b. Position of the nurse along the long axis of the
patient's body

0: Chin: that transverse segment along the long 
axis of the patient's body from his chin to his 
auxilla 

1: Auxilla: that transverse segment from the 
patient's auxilla to his waist 

2: Waist: that transverse segment from the 
patient's waist to his upper thigh 

3. Upper thigh: that transverse segment from the 
patient's upper thigh to his knee 

4: Knee: that transverse segment from the 
patient's knee to his ankle 

5: Ankle: that transverse segment from the 
patient's ankle to the end of the bed 

6: End of bed: that sagittal semment parallel 
with the long axis of the patient's body 
beginning with the feet 

Tool modified from: Mehrabian, Albert. 1968. Inference 
of attitudes from the posture, orientation, and 
distance of a communicator. Journal of Consulting 
and Clinical Psychology. 32(3): 296-308. 
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APPENDIX B INTERVENING VARIABLE SCORING CRITERIA 

1. Position of patient in bed

0: 0 to 30 degrees, angle of the upper torso in a 
sitting position 

1: 31 to 60 degrees 
2: 61 to �9o degrees 

2: Other individuals in the room 

0: There are other individuals in the room besides the 
nurse and the patient 

1: The only persons in the room are the nurse and 
the patient 

3: Nurse's verbal motive assumption for the interaction 

a: Survival 

0: phatic 
1: defensiveness 

b. Influence

2: leadership 

3. manipulation

c. Problem solving

1. Situational

4: experimentation 
5: floundering 

4. Patient's age

0: 18 to 30 
1: 31 to 45 
2: 46 to 60 

years old 
years old 
years old 

3: greater than 60 years 

5. Patient's sex

0: male 
1: female 

old 
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APPENDIX B INTERVENING VARIABLE SCORING CRITERIA 

6. Patient's race

0: Caucasian 
1: Black 
2: Spanish American 
3: Other 

7. Nurse's attitude toward the patient

0: positive 
1: negative 

8. Estimated number of contacts with the patient

0: None 
1: One to five 
2: Six to fifteen 
3: Greater than fifteen 
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APPENDIX C Nurse Demographic Scoring Criteria 

A. Nurse's Age

0: 18 - 28 years old 
1: 29 - 45 years old 
2: 46 - 60 years old 
3: greater than 60 years old 

B. Nurse's Sex

0: Male 

1: Female 

C. Nurse's Race

0: White 

1: Black 
2: Spanish American 
3: Other 

D. Nurse's Trust of Patients

0: High trust 

1: Low trust 

E. Years Experience 

0: 0 - 1 year 
1: 2 - 3 years 
2: 4 - 10 years 
3: 11 - 30 years 

F. Position

0: Staff Nurse 
1: Nursing care leader 
2: Nursing care supervisor 
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APPENDIX D - SURVEY OF NURSE-PATIENT BELIEFS 

Please circle one of the letter(s) on the left, indicating 
how you feel about each statement. (SA, strongly agree; 
A, agree; MA, mildly agree; U, undecided; MD, mildly dis
agree; D, disagree; SD, strongly disagree) 

SA A MAU MD D SD 

SA A MAU MD D SD 

SA A MAU MD D SD 

SA A MAU MD D SD 

SA A MAU MD D SD 

SA A MAU MD D SD 

SA A MA U MD D SD 

SA A MAU MD D SD 

SA A MAU MD D SD 

SA A MAU MD D SD 

1. Most patients answer questions about
their health habits honestly.

2. If a patient were under anesthesia
and said something he wouldn't have
said otherwise, most nurses wouldn't
go around talking about it.

3. A nurse is better off being cautious
in dealing with patients until they
have provided evidence that they are
trustworthy.

4. A patient will not ring for a nurse
unless he has a real need for her.

5. Patients often complain to their
families, doctors, and other patients
about the way nurses treat them.

6. Patients will often go out of their
way to be helpful to other patients.

7. Most nurses live up to their respon
sibilities.

8. Few nurses are really concerned
about their patients' welfare.

9. Given the opportunity, almost any
patient on a strict hospital diet
will try to sneak in some forbidden
food.

10. Most nurses like to gossip with each
other about their patients

Tool adapted from: Wallston, K.; Wallston, B.; and Gore, s.

1973. Development of a Scale to measure nurse's 
trust of patients. Nursing Research. 22(3): 232-
235.
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TEXAS WOMAN'S UNIVERSITY 

COLl.EGE OP NURSING 
DENIDN, TEXAS 

DALLAS CENTER HOUS'ION CEN'IBR 
1810 Inwood Road 
Dallafl, Texm, 75235 

1130 M.D. Anderson Blvd, 
Houston, Texas 77025

AGENCY PERMISSION FOR CONDUCTING STUDY* 

THE Scott and White Memorial Hospital 

GRAN'rs 'IO Anna Young Burkhard 
------------------------------

a student enrolled .ln a program of nW'sing leading to a Master's Degree at 
Texas Worran' s Uni ver: d ty, the pr! vi le�e of lts facilities in order to study 
the followinr-: problem: 

Messages Inferred From Nurses' Posture, Orientation, 
and Distance During Nurse-Patient Interaction 

The conditlons mutually a�ed upon are as l'ollows: 

.l. 

2. 

IJ, 

The ap;ency (nia_y) �� Aot-) be identified in the final report . 

'l1he names of consultat1ve or administrative personnel in the 
agency (may) .(.ma,y not ).--be 1 dtmt ifi t� in the final report. 

The avency ( wantt,) ('1.100 Ao1· 'i..r:lt ) a conference with the student 
when the report is completed. 

'rhe agency ln (wl lllng) (.unw:J JJ 1 npj_ to allow the co!ll)leted report 
to be circuln.ted throu1j1 1nterl1brary loan. 

Other 
---------------------------

Date 1):.tl17 
-->&4,--------- ure of�gencyersonnel 

, 1nwJ � Gtf .� 
Sl1'Mturie oracty cvlsor 

*l•'l l I ,1111. an.i :d1�11 t.llrt�t:• c..:orden i<1 bt� distributed an follows: Original -
::tt11.it-11t.; t'I 1•�1t. 1..·q,,v -- ar�nc.v; sec,.md c(lpy -- T.W.U. Collep;e of Nursing.
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TEXAS \'TOP'IAN Is UNIVERSITY 

COLLEGE OF tlURSING 

Consent to Act as a Subject for Research and Investigation: 

I have received an oral description of this study, including 
a fair explanation of the procedures and their �urpose, any 
associated discomforts or risks, and a description of the possible 
benefits. An offer has been made to me to answer all �uestions 
about the study. I understand that my name will not be used 
in any release of the data and that I am free to withnraw at any 
time. 

Signature Date 

Witness Date 

certification by Person Explaining the study: 

This is to certify that I have fully informed and explained 
to the above named person a description of the listed elements 
of informetl consent. 

Si0nature Date 

Position 

Witness Date 




